Doctorate Program in Molecular Oncology and Endocrinology Doctorate School in Molecular Medicine

XXV cycle - 2009–2012 Coordinator: Prof. Massimo Santoro

CIKS/DDX3X interaction controls the stability of Zc3h12a mRNA induced by IL-17

Somma Domenico

Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II Dipartimento di Medicina Molecolare e Biotecnologie Mediche

Administrative Location

Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II Dipartimento di Medicina Molecolare e Biotecnologie Mediche

Partner Institutions

Italian Institutions

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Seconda Università di Napoli, Naples, Italy Università degli Studi di Napoli "Parthenope", Naples, Italy Università degli Studi del Sannio, Benevento, Italy Università degli Studi di Genova, Genova, Italy Università degli Studi di Padova, Padova, Italy Università degli Studi "Magna Graecia", Catanzaro, Italy Università degli Studi di Udine, Udine, Italy

Foreign Institutions

Université Libre de Bruxelles, Bruxelles, Belgium Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil University of Turku, Turku, Finland Université Paris Sud XI, Paris, France University of Madras, Chennai, India University Pavol Jozef Šafàrik, Kosice, Slovakia Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (CNIO), Spain Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, Baltimore, MD, USA National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, N.Y., USA

Supporting Institutions

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano", Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Istituto Superiore di Oncologia, Italy

Italian Faculty

Salvatore Maria Aloj	Antonio Leonardi
Francesco Saverio Ambesi Impiombato	Paolo Emidio Macchia
Francesco Beguinot	Barbara Majello
Maria Teresa Berlingieri	Rosa Marina Melillo
Bernadette Biondi	Claudia Miele
Francesca Carlomagno	Nunzia Montuori
Gabriella Castoria	Roberto Pacelli
Maria Domenica Castellone	Giuseppe Palumbo
Angela Celetti	Maria Giovanna Pierantoni
Lorenzo Chiariotti	Rosario Pivonello
Annamaria Cirafici	Giuseppe Portella
Annamaria Colao	Maria Fiammetta Romano
Sabino De Placido	Giuliana Salvatore
Gabriella De Vita	Massimo Santoro
Monica Fedele	Giampaolo Tortora
Pietro Formisano	Donatella Tramontano
Alfredo Fusco	Giancarlo Troncone
Domenico Grieco	Giancarlo Vecchio,
Michele Grieco	Giuseppe Viglietto
Maddalena Illario	Mario Vitale
Paolo Laccetti	

CIKS/DDX3X interaction controls the stability of Zc3h12a mRNA induced by IL-17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	5
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	6
ABSTRACT	7
BACKGROUND	8
TH17 linfocites	8
Interleukin 17 Family	12
IL-17 Receptors	13
IL-17: molecual pathway	16
mRNA stability IL-17 dependent	18
Target genes IL-17 dependent	21
DEAD-box protein 3 - DDX3X	23
AIM OF THE STUDY	26
MATERIAL AND METHODS	27
Reagents, cell lines, and constructs.	27
RNA-interference (RNAi) and transfection	27
Lentivirus production and infections	28
Coimmunoprecipitation and immunoblot analysis	28
Gel filtration of cellular extract	29
RNA isolation and Real-Time PCR.	30
RESULTS	31
Identification of DDX3X as a specific CIKS-interacting protein	31
Domain mapping of the interaction between CIKS and DDX3X	39
CIKS/DDX3X interaction is modulated by IL-17	44
DDX3X control Zc3h12a mRNA half-life	49
IKKE interacts with DDX3X and is required for mRNA stabilization	52
DDX3X is in TRAF6-independent pathway	54
TRAF2 and TRAF5 are required for Zc3h12a mRNA stabilization	56
DDX3X bind directly Zc3h12a mRNA	58
DISCUSSION	59
Appendix: Original Papers	72

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based upon the following manucript in preparation:

Domenico Somma, Paola Mastrovito, Maria Neve Grieco, Anna Maria Salzano, Andrea Scaloni, Antonio Leonardi. *CIKS/DDX3X interaction controls the stability of Zc3h12a mRNA induced by IL-17*

Moreover I also contributed to the following publication:

Volpe V, Raia Z, Sanguigno L, **Somma D**, Mastrovito P, Moscato F, Mellone S, Leonardi A, Pacifico F. *NGAL controls the metastatic potential of anaplastic thyroid carcinoma cells*. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2013 Jan;98(1):228-35. doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-2528.

ABSTRACT

Interleukin 17 (IL-17) promotes the expression of cytokines and proteins involved in inflammation response via the induction of gene transcription and post-transcriptional stabilization of mRNA.

We show here that IL-17 enhanced the stability of zc3h12a mRNA through the RNA binding protein DDX3X. After receptor triggering DDX3X binds the ubiquitin ligase CIKS trough the helicase domain and stabilize zc3h12a mRNA by directly binding the mRNA. This process involved CIKS (but the E3 ubiquitin ligase function is dispensable) the adaptors TRAF2 and TRAF5, and the kinase IKK ε .

Zc3h12a is an endonuclease involved in controlling inflammatory responses by degrading mRNA of some inflammatory protein such as IL-6. This effect is important to correctly switch-off the IL-17-dependent inflammation.

BACKGROUND

T_H17 linfocites

T helper 17 cells (Th17) are a subset of T helper cells producing interleukin 17 (IL-17) developmentally distinct from Th1 and Th2 cells(Harrington et al., 2005; Park et al., 2005)

Originally IL-17 was thought to be produced exclusively by T cells, but it is now known to be secreted by a variety of innate cells including macrophages, mast cells, dendritic cells, and natural killer(Korn et al., 2009).

Whereas it was known for decades that IL-12 induces Th1 cells (IFN- γ producers) and IL-4 induces Th2 cells (IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 producers), it was only recently demonstrated that Th17 cells differentiate upon exposure to combinations of IL-6 and transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β).



Figure 1: General scheme of T-helper-cell differentiation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 May; **8**(5):337-48.

Initial differentiation fase of mouse TH17 cells requires the presence of transforming growth factor- β (TGF β) and IL-6 as well as STAT3 signalling(Bettelli et al., 2007). Analogous to the differentiation of TH1 and TH2 cell lineages, TH17 cells require additional lineage-specific transcription factors. Both retinoid-related orphan receptor- α (ROR α) and ROR γ t are required for TH17 cell differentiation(Dong, 2008b), and these transcription factors can be induced by the combined presence of TGF β and IL-6 in naive T cells(Chung et al., 2009; Martin et al., 2009; Sutton et al., 2009).

It has been argued that differentiation of human TH17 cells could

potentially occur independently of TGF β , as a combination of IL-23 and IL-1 β has been shown to be sufficient to induce TH17 cell differentiation. However, murine and human TH17 cells are very similar; both cell types express IL-17A, IL-17F, IL-21, IL-22, IL-23R and IL-1R1, and require ROR α and ROR γ t as crucial transcription factors for their differentiation(Ghoreschi et al., 2010).

IL-17 is essential for host defence against many microbes, particularly extracellular bacteria and fungi, in particular for mucosal epithelia(O'Quinn et al., 2008). Interleukin-17 and other Th17 cytokines are linked to the pathogenesis of diverse autoimmune and inflammatory diseases. The IL-17 receptor is expressed ubiquitously, and hence most cells can potentially respond to this cytokine(Yao et al., 1997).

It has been noted that IL-17A expression can be induced within hours after infection or immunization with an adjuvant and before the differentiation of TH17 cells from native progenitors, which takes several days. This suggests that cells other than TH17 cells can produce IL-17.

Mast cells also produce several members of the IL-17 family. Following Fcc receptor I-mediated activation, mast cells produce substantial amounts of IL-17E, which can influence TH2-type responses(Ikeda et al., 2003). Mast cells also produce IL-17A in response to their activation by Toll-like receptor 2(Mrabet-Dahbi et al., 2009); this has been shown in several diseases, including asthma, psoriasis(Lin et al., 2011), rheumatoid arthritis(Hueber et al., 2010; Moran et al., 2011), and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis(Fiala et al., 2010).

The respective contribution of IL-17 produced by these different cell types to disease pathology is still unknown.

Interleukin-17 mediates adverse effects in many autoimmune diseases. Before the discovery of the Th17 it was considered that Th1, Th2 and B cells were the main mediators of pathology in autoimmunity.

Based on these observations, inhibitors — mostly monoclonal antibodies — have been designed, and the results of these clinical trials are now being released.

Rheumatoid arthritis

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic, systemic inflammatory disorder that may affect many tissues and organs, but principally attacks flexible (synovial) joints. It can be a disabling and painful condition, which can lead to substantial loss of functioning and mobility.

Inflammatory infiltrate of the joint synovium membrane leads to bone and cartilage destruction. The presence of IL-17-positive cells in the affected synovium and the production of functionally active IL-17 by this tissue was first demonstrated in this disorder(Lubberts et al., 2002). Interleukin-17 induces pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IL-1 β and IL-6 from cartilage, synoviocytes, macrophages and bone cells(Shen and Gaffen, 2008). Collectively, these pro-inflammatory cytokines contribute to RA increase and also establish a chronic inflammatory state by a positive feedback loop wherein IL-17-induced IL-6 maintains the Th17 T-cell population(Ogura et al., 2008). The IL-17 also stimulates the production of multiple chemokines, including IL-8/CXCL8, CXCL1, CXCL2, CCL20, CCL2 and CCL7(Fossiez et al., 1996; Park et al., 2005; Shen et al., 2005a; Shen and Gaffen, 2008). These serve to recruit neutrophils, macrophages and lymphocytes to the synovium, thereby enhancing inflammation.

Inhibition of IL-17 with antibodies against the ligand IL-17A or its receptor IL-17RA protected against the development and consequences of arthritis(Lubberts et al., 2004). Furthermore, mice lacking IL-17RA develop a very mild form of experimental arthritis.

Psoriasis

Psoriasis is a chronic inflammatory skin disorder characterized by dermal hyperplasia. The key histological features of psoriatic skin are epidermal keratinocyte hyperproliferation, vascular proliferation and infiltration of Dentritic Cells, macrophages, neutrophils and T cells(Nestle et al., 2009).

Psoriasis has been successfully treated using TNFα inhibitors in some but not all patients. Skin biopsy samples taken from patients with psoriasis showed high expression of IL-17 together with high expression of IL-23, IL-22 and IL-6(Zheng et al., 2007). Furthermore, increased numbers of TH1 and TH17 cells were found in blood and skin lesions of patients, showing a positive correlation with disease activity(Lowes et al., 2008). Local production of TH17 cytokines within the plaques appears to contribute to the increased production of chemokine CC motif ligand 20 (CCL20), a key chemokine that is necessary for the migration of TH17 cells(Harper et al., 2009). Mast cells and neutrophils represent additional sources of IL-17 in skin that is affected by psoriasis(Lin et al., 2011).

Multiple sclerosis

Multiple sclerosis is a chronic inflammatory disease that leads to brain inflammation in which the myelin around the axons of the brain and spinal cord are damaged, leading to demyelination leading to a broad spectrum of signs and symptoms

Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) is a model of multiple sclerosis, a T-cell-mediated autoimmune disease of the central nervous system. It is elicited by immunization of neuroantigens, such as myelin basic protein and proteolipid protein. As with many other autoimmune conditions, Th1 cells were long thought to be responsible for EAE pathology, despite the

fact that IFN-/-, IFNcR-/- and IL-12p35-/- mice were susceptible(Ferber et al., 1996; Becher et al., 2002; Zhang et al., 2003). Landmark studies comparing the IL-12p35-/- and IL-23p19-/- mice showed clearly that the Th17 path-way was responsible for pathology(Langrish et al., 2005).

Further evidence for the role of Th17 cells in driving EAE was shown in STAT6-/- / T-bet-/- doubly deficient mice, lacking Th1 and Th2 cells(Das et al., 2009). IL-17 drive the tight junctions distruption that form the blood-brain barrier, enabling Th17 cells to migrate into the central nervous system and cause neuronal damage(Kebir et al., 2007). Furthermore, EAE in the mice could be ameliorated by treatment with anti-IL-17 antibodies.

Asthma

Asthma is a common airway disorder that is characterized by chronic airway inflammation, mucus production, and airway hyperresponsiveness with airway remodeling.

Mouse models of asthma have yielded significant new insights recently. In particular, the cytokine IL-17E (IL-25) has been shown to have a role(Tamachi et al., 2006).

IL-17E was proposed to initiate and maintain Th2 responses. Furthermore, by directly and/or indirectly inducing the expression of, in particular, IL-13 and IL-5, IL-17E may be responsible for the observed mucus production and lung infiltration of eosinophils during allergic reactions(Claudio et al., 2009).

In asthmatic patients, IL-17 expression has been shown to increase in sputum, lung cells, bronchoalveolar lavage fluids, and peripheral blood(Barczyk et al., 2003).

Interleukin 17 Family

The IL-17 gene and IL-17 protein were first discovered as a product of T cells in rodents, but it was not immediately recognized as a cytokine, owing to its unusual amino acid sequence(Rouvier et al., 1993).

It is well established that IL-17 activity contributes to various aspects of acute inflammation. The IL-17-mediated release of IL-6 and IL-8 from mesenchymal cells leads to fever, an acute phase response (caused by IL-6) and the accumulation of neutrophils in blood and tissue (caused by IL-8)(Fossiez et al., 1996). IL-17 activity also contributes to chronic inflammation(Miossec, 2003), which is often — but not always — associated with matrix destruction.

The IL-17 molecule is composed of two monomers that are linked by intramolecular disulphide bonds on cysteine residues to form a homo or eterodimer. IL-17 is now formally referred to as IL-17A in the literature and is the founding member of the IL-17 family, which is composed of six members — from IL-17A, IL-17B, IL-17C, IL-17D, IL-17E (also known as IL-25), and IL-17F(Aggarwal and Gurney, 2002).

IL-17A and IL-17F are the best characterized cytokines of the IL-17 cytokine family. Both are covalent homodimers, and recent findings show that they also form IL-17A–IL-17F heterodimers(Chang and Dong, 2007).

IL-17A, IL-17F and the IL-17A–IL-17F heterodimer signal through the same receptor subunits: IL-17RA and IL-17RC(Kuestner et al., 2007; Wright et al., 2008). Results from mouse models, comparing IL-17A-/- and IL-17F-/- mice, indicate that some of the pro-inflammatory functions are not identical: IL-17A has a more important role in driving autoimmunity than IL-17F(Yang et al., 2008).

This effect is probably due to more activity of IL-17A in inducing inflammation: IL-17F-induced responses are 10–30 fold weaker in terms of downstream gene activation than those of IL-17A, with IL-17A–IL-17F heterodimers acting at an intermediate level(McAllister et al., 2005).

In contrast to the other members, IL-17E (IL-25) induces allergic responses and activation of the TH2 pathway and it is produced by mucosal epithelial cells and many immune cell types(Wang et al., 2007). Moreover, IL-17E inhibits Th17 cell development by inducing the expression of IL-13 by dendritic cells (DCs) or by inhibiting IL-23 production(Kleinschek et al., 2007; Dong, 2008a).

IL-17B, IL-17C and IL-17D functions are poorly defined .

IL-17 Receptors

The first receptor to be identified for IL-17 was initially referred as IL-17 receptor (IL-17R) but is now known as IL-17RA(Yao et al., 1995). Afterwards additional receptor components, required to form a functional receptor complex for IL-17 signaling, were identify(Yao et al., 1997).

Four additional receptors have been identified in the IL-17R family, based on sequence homology to IL-17RA: IL-17RB, IL-17RC, IL-17RD and IL-17RE, thus IL-17RA appears to be a common receptor chain for the IL-17 family of ligands.



Figure 2: IL-17R family ligand–receptor relationships and main structural features. Nat Rev Immunol. 2009 Aug;**9**(8):556-67.

All receptor subunits are single transmembrane domain-containing proteins, these receptor subunits contain certain conserved structural motifs, including an extracellular fibronectin III-like domain and a cytoplasmic domain named SEFIR, a member of STIR-domain superfamily.

STIR-domain superfamily comprising TIR (Toll/II-1 Receptor) domain, and SEFIR (SEF/IL-17R) domain.

TIR domain has three 'boxes' of conserved residues and a important binding loop named BB-loop, SEFIR domain keep the same structure of TIR domain, but lack the TIR box 3 subdomain and the BB-loop(Novatchkova et al., 2003). However, a region at the carboxy-terminal side of the SEFIR domain in IL-17RA has marked sequence homology to BB-loops. Deletion or point mutations in this region render IL-17RA non-functional, so this motif is referred to as a TIR-like loop (TILL)(Maitra et al., 2007; Shen et al., 2009).

Surprisingly, although all IL-17Rs have a SEFIR motif, the TILL domain seems to be unique to IL-17RA, perhaps explaining why IL-17RA functions as a common subunit shared by several receptors in the family.

As mentioned IL-17RA is necessary for signal transduction mediated by IL-17A, IL-17A–IL-17F and IL-17F(Hymowitz et al., 2001). Indeed, IL-17RA pairs with IL-17RC to induce responses to IL-17A and IL-17F(Toy et al., 2006). Similarly, IL-17RA–/– mice are refractory to the effects of IL-17E, suggesting that IL-17RA is also a component of this receptor complex(Rickel et al., 2008).

IL-17RA is expressed ubiquitously, with particularly high levels in haematopoietic tissues(Yao et al., 1995; Ishigame et al., 2009), but only a limited number of IL-17A-induced genes has been documented in lymphocytes, and these genes are distinct from those induced by IL-17A in other cell types(Hsu et al., 2008; Ishigame et al., 2009), like endothelial cells and fibroblasts.

Another function of IL-17RA seems to limit signalling by receptormediated internalization of the ligand. Indeed, surface expression of IL-17RA rapidly decreases after IL-17A binding(Lindemann et al., 2008).

The precise stoichiometry of the IL-17A-binding receptor complex has not been determined, but some data suggest the existence of a trimeric complex containing two IL-17RA subunits and one IL-17RC subunit(You et al., 2006).

In contrast to IL-17RA, IL-17RC expression is low in haematopoietic tissues and high in non-immune cells of the prostate, liver, kidney, thyroid and joints(Haudenschild et al., 2002; Kuestner et al., 2007). This differential expression of IL-17R subunits is coerent with a mechanism for tissue-specific signalling by IL-17A and/or IL-17F.

IL-17RB instead binds both IL-17B and IL-17E. This subunit is expressed by various endocrine tissues as well as kidney, liver and Th2 cells(Lee et al., 2001). Recent evidence indicates that IL-17RB pairs with IL-17RA to form a functional receptor complex for IL-17E(Rickel et al., 2008). IL-17RB is the one IL-17R that has a TRAF6-binding motif in its cytoplasmic tail(Maezawa et al., 2006).

IL-17RD and IL-17RE has no known ligand and their function is

unknown.

IL-17: molecual pathway

IL-17 stimulation lead to two major biological responses: 1) de novo transcription and, 2) stabilization of mRNA. Both biological responses are medieted by CIKS(Sun et al., 2011) (also known as ACT1 or TRAF3IP2) that is recruited to the receptor after IL-17 stimulation. Instead genetic ablation of CIKS gene in mice, leads to unresponsiveness to IL-17 stimulation(Claudio et al., 2009).

CIKS contains a SEFIR domain, an E3 ubiquitin ligase domain(Liu et al., 2009), and a binding site to TRAF6(Sønder et al., 2012). The binding between CIKS and IL-17RA is mediated by a SEFIR-SEFIR domains interaction. In particular CIKS binds to the CC' loop region of the cytoplasmic tail of IL-17RA.

After receptor binding CIKS recruits and ubiquitinates TRAF6 through K63 in a U-box – dependent manner(Liu et al., 2009).



Figure 3: IL-17 signaling pathway. Modified by Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2011 Jan;1217:60-76

This signal drive TRAF6 to the activation of NF- κ B via TAK-IKK complex(Deng et al., 2000). Like the activation of NF- κ B by TLR, IKK complex induces the phosphorylation, degradation of I κ B α and subsequent activation of NF- κ B(Schwandner et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2009). Some data demonstrate that NF- κ B p65 and p50 subunits quickly associate with NF- κ B response element upon IL-17 stimulation(Ruddy et al., 2004; Shen et al., 2006). There is no evidence of processing of other noncanonical NF- κ B subunits. Interestingly, IL-17 also induces expression of I κ B ζ (Shen et al., 2005a), a positive regulator of NF- κ B activation(Yamamoto et al., 2004). Recently, additional evidence suggests that I κ B ζ plays an important role in IL-17–induced expression of human β -defensin 2 and neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin(Karlsen et al., 2010).

IL-17 signaling also activates C/EBPs. Among all C/EBP family members, only C/EBP- β and C/EBP- δ are transcriptionally up-regulated by IL-17(Shen et al., 2005b). The cooperation of NF- κ B and C/EBPs can only partially explain the synergistic effect of IL-17 and TNF α .

IL-17A also activates the MAPK pathway. Within 30 minutes of IL- 17A stimulation, ERK is rapidly phosphorylated and then regulates various downstream signaling components, including NF- κ B, C/EBP, and AP1(Maitra et al., 2007).

mRNA stability IL-17 dependent

Once mRNAs are transcribed they are subjected to post-transcriptional events that regulate mRNA metabolism including stability and translation. These two processes normally dictate the protein levels encoded by mRNA. RNA-binding proteins that bind mature mRNA sequences normally have an important regulatory effect on the mRNA.



Figure 4: **mRNA metabolism.** From Abdelmohsen, K.in Binding Protein (Abdelmohsen, K.) (InTech, 2012)

One major effect of IL-17 is an increase in mRNA stability, this effect is evident when IL-17 is used in combination with other cytokines like TNF α . The IL-17 mediated mRNA stability has been demonstrated for different genes including G-CSF and CXCL1(Henness et al., 2004; Hartupee et al., 2007).

This increas half-life of chemokine mRNA is mediated by an CIKSdependent but TRAF6-independent pathway(Hartupee et al., 2007). This observations indicate that IL-17-mediated stabilization of CXCL1 mRNA involves a distinct signal-transduction pathway(Hamilton et al., 2010).



Figure 5: TRAF6-dependent and TRAF6-independent IL-17R signaling pathways. Nat Immunol. 2011 Aug 18;**12**(9):813-5

Receptor triggering also promoted interaction between CIKS and TRAF2 or TRAF5, and IKK ϵ (also named IKKi). These proteins are involved for mRNA stabilization of Cxcl1(Bulek et al., 2011; Sun et al., 2011).

IKKε is able to phosphorylate CIKS on Ser 311, located adjacent to a putative TRAF-interacting consensus motif(Liu et al., 2009). Computational modeling analysis suggest that phosphorylation of CIKS Ser 311 modulated its affinity for TRAF5/TRAF2.

IKK ϵ deficiency and substitution of CIKS Ser 311 indeed abolished IL-17-induced formation of the CIKS-TRAF2/TRAF5 complex and stabilization of chemokine mRNA, whereas the CIKS-TRAF6-NF- κ B axis was retained(Bulek et al., 2011).

The complex formed by CIKS, IKKE and TRAFs induce also the

association of SF2 (also named ASF), a multifunctional RNA-splicing regulatory factor. SF2 selectively enhanced the decay of target mRNA by binding to sites in 3' UTRs. This interaction is disrupted by IL-17, perhaps via TRAF5-dependent sequestration of limiting amounts of cytoplasmic SF2 (ASF).(Sun et al., 2011)

Notably, mRNA-decay mechanisms can be regulated via MAPKdependent signaling, including signaling by p38, Erk and Jnk(Rowlett et al., 2008).

Target genes IL-17 dependent

IL-17 downstream targets can be categorized into five major groups:

- 1) chemokines;
- 2) proinflammatory cytokines and inflammatory mediator related genes;
- 3) antimicrobial peptides;
- 4) tissue remodeling genes;
- 5) signaling components such as C/EBP β , C/EBP δ , and I κ B ζ

CXCL1, CXCL2, and CXCL5 are the major mediators of the IL-17–induced neutrophil response in host defense and various inflammatory disease models. IL-17F alone or in combination with IFN γ can stimulate CXCL10 production in bronchial epithelial cells(Kawaguchi et al., 2007). Other CXC chemokines such as CXCL6, CXCL8, and CXCL12 are also regulated by IL-17. CCL2 and CCL20 are among the few CC chemokines up-regulated by IL-17(Kao et al., 2005).

IL-17A induces production of other proinflammatory cytokines in various cell types. For example, IL-6 is one of the earliest target genes reported in IL-17A–stimulated fibroblasts(Yao et al., 1995). G-CSF is another important cytokine that is induced by the IL-17 pathway.

IL-17 (like IL-1 and TLR) also induce a anti-inflammatory RNase: Zc3h12a (also know as MCPIP or MCPIP1) that selectively degrades specific target mRNA, like IL-1, IL-6 or IL-12, to modulates the immune response and inflammation(Huang et al., 2012). Zc3h12a recognizes the 3'-untranslated region (UTR) of the mRNA, it is able to cleaved the mRNA and it is required for normal decay of mRNA. It triggers apoptosis and promotes angiogenesis in response to the binding of CCL2 to CCR2(Matsushita et al., 2009). Zc3h12 is also a Interferon Stimulated Genes (IGSs) induced by interferon- γ , and it has been hypothesized to suppress the antiviral state(Abe et al., 2011).

Antimicrobial peptides are important mediators of innate immunity; and IL-17A is a potent inducer of various antimicrobial peptides. Lipocalin 2 (24p3) plays an important role in host defense against E. coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae by limiting bacterial siderophores to bind free iron(Goetz et al., 2002). In fibroblast cells, IL-17A alone or with TNF α results in quick induction of 24p3 protein(Shen et al., 2006). As another example, human β -defensin 2 (hBD2) is an antimicrobial peptide and a chemo-attractant to CCR6+ cells. hBD2 is markedly up-regulated by IL-17A in human airway epithelium and during virus infection(Kao et al., 2008).

IL-17A also induces expression of MMPs, including MMP1, MMP2, MMP9, and MMP13, which are the major players in extracellular matrix degradation and bone resorption(Sylvester et al., 2004). Mice lacking IL-17RA fail to express MMPs in streptococcal cell wall induced-arthritis and show amelioration of cartilage destruction(Koenders et al., 2005).

DEAD-box protein 3 - DDX3X

DEAD box proteins form the largest helicase family, with 37 members in humans(Fairman et al., 2004), and are characterized by the presence of an Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp (DEAD) motif. DEAD-box protein are involved in all aspects of RNA metabolism, from transcription and translation to mRNA decay(Jankowsky, 2011).

Although all DEAD box proteins contain a structurally highly conserved core with conserved ATP-binding and RNA-binding sites, different members of the family have been associated with diverse and seemingly unrelated functions, including the disassembly of RNPs, chaperoning during RNA folding and even stabilization of protein complexes on RNA(Cordin et al., 2006; Jarmoskaite and Russell, 2011).

Members of the DEAD box family contain a highly conserved helicase core that harbours the binding sites for ATP and RNA(Caruthers and McKay, 2002; Fairman et al., 2004; Singleton et al., 2007). The core is surrounded by variable auxiliary domains, which are thought to be critical for the diverse functions of these enzymes.

Within this helicase core, at least 12 characteristic sequence motifs are located at conserved positions. Some of these motifs are conserved across the entire SF2 family, whereas others are found only in the DEAD box family(Fairman et al., 2004). Motif II, which contains the Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp motif, inspired the name DEAD box for this family(Linder et al., 1989).



Figure 6: Structure of the DEAD box helicase core. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2011 Jul 22;**12**(8):505-16

The two helicase domains form a cleft that harbours the ATP-binding site, which is located between the two domains(Hilbert et al., 2009). Despite the high structural conservation of the helicase core, DEAD box proteins have been associated with an intriguing array of cellular functions, from disassembling RNPs to serving as immobile RNA clamps(Tanner and Linder, 2001; Jankowsky, 2011). Similarly to most proteins involved in RNA metabolism, DEAD box proteins usually function within complexes containing dozens or even hundreds of components, such as the spliceosome or the nascent ribosome. In addition to ATP-dependent RNA unwinding and clamping, DEAD box proteins can remove proteins from RNA in an ATP-driven reaction(Kistler and Guthrie, 2001; Fairman et al., 2004).

DDX3X (also know as DBX or DDX3) was first identified in 1997(Park et al., 1998). DDX3X was found to be part of cytoplasmic complexes containing eIF2, eIF3, eIF4A, eIF4E, and mRNA translation was affected by DDX3X overexpression or DDX3X knock down(Geissler et al., 2012). Furthermore DDX3X is able to bind 5' free extremity of the specific mRNA, and this is essential to starting the translation(Soto-Rifo et al., 2012).

DDX3X interact with the HBV (hepatitis B virus) protein pol (polymerase). DDX3X was incorporated into nucleocapsids together with HBV pol and inhibited the initial step of reverse transcription in a manner that was dependent on the ATPase activity of DDX3(Wang et al., 2009).

This suggested an antiviral role of DDX3 in HBV infection; however, it remained unclear how DDX3X interfered with viral replication. Interestingly, it has been shown that DDX3X levels are decreased in a fraction of HBV-induced hepatocellular carcinoma cases(Chang et al., 2006). It is possible that the virus down-regulates DDX3X levels to relieve the inhibitory effect of DDX3 on its own replication(Schröder, 2011). Some studies demonstrated that HBV pol disrupts the interaction between IKK ϵ and DDX3X(Wang and Ryu, 2010). DDX3X is also inibithed by VACV (vaccinia virus) protein K7(Schröder, 2011).

AIM OF THE STUDY

IL-17 plays a critical role in host defense against different pathogens in mucosal epithelium. IL-17 induces and sustains tissue inflammation and drives the immune responses, mainly by two different mechanisms. The first is transcription dependent and involves transcription of genes controlling inflammation, the second is dependent upon the stabilization of different mRNA induced by other inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α .

In the last few years some of the mechanisms regulating these two functions have been elucidated. However, much remains to be understood about this molecular pathway. Aim of this study is the identification of new proteins involved in the IL-17 signaling, in order to unravel the molecular mechanism regulating the IL-17 dependent inflammatory responses, and to identify new potential target for therapeutic intervention.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Reagents, cell lines, and constructs.

Recombinant IL-17 and TNF were from Peprotech, and were used at (200ng/ml) and 2000U/ml, respectively. Anti-M2 (Flag) was from Sigma-Aldrich. Anti DDX3X was produced in rabbit using a recombinant fragment spanning the amino acids 1-222 of mouse DDX3X as antigene. Anti-TRAF6, anti-TRAF2, anti-TRAF5, anti-IKKe were from Santa Cruz Biotechnology.

HEK293, wild type mouse embryonic fibroblast (MEF), CIKS^{-/-} MEF, HeLa were maintained in Dulbecco modified Eagle medium (DMED) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS; Sigma-Aldrich), antibiotics (100 µg/mL penicillin, 100 µg/mL streptomycin), and 1 mM *L*-glutamine (Invitrogen). WT and CIKS^{-/-} MEF were a gift of U. Siebenlist (NIAID, NIH).

The cDNA encoding CIKS and its mutants were previously described (PNAS, BBRC). The cDNA encoding DDX3X was a gift of Dr Tilmann Bürckstümmer (Haplogen GmbH, Wien, Austria). DDX3X mutants were generated by PCR and cloned in pCDNA3.1-HA or FLAG (Invitrogene).

RNA-interference (RNAi) and transfection.

Cells were transfected with small interfering RNA oligonucleotides (20nM final concentration) and Interferin (PolyPlus) according to manufacturer's instruction. The siRNA sequence used are listed below:

Mouse DDX3X 5'-GAUGCUGGCUCGUGAUUUCU-3'

Mouse TRAF2 5'-CGACAUGAACAUCGCAAGC-3'

Mouse TRAF5 5'-AAGCCAGUGACCAGAGAUUAGUU-3'

To knock-down mouse IKK we used the esiRNA#EMU029351 (Sigma)

The scrambled control was from Thermo Scientific (siRNA ON-TARGETplus Non-targeting Pool #D-001810-10-05).

Seventytwo hours after transfection cells were collected for protein or RNA extraction.

Lentivirus production and infections.

FLAG-CIKS cDNA was subcloned into pWPT lentiviral vector at BamHI/SalI sites. The construct was sequenced to confirm correct DNA sequence and orientation. Subconfluent 293T lentivirus packaging cells were cotransfected with either pWPT-GFP or Wip1-FLAG-pWPT and pMD2G and pCMV-R8.91 by calcium phosphate precipitation. After 24h medium was changed, and supernatant was harvested after 48 and 72 hours. Lentiviral supernatant, cleared of cell debris, was concentrated by centrifugation for 90 min at 23000 rpm at 4°C. For transduction, CIKS^{-/-} MEFs were plated on 12-well plate, infected with lentiviruses in the presence of 10% foetal bovine serum and 8μg/ml polybrene (Hexadimethrine bromide; Sigma-Aldrich, Milano, ITALY).

Coimmunoprecipitation and immunoblot analysis.

CIKS^{-/-} MEF reconstituted with FLAG-CIKS or with empty vector were left untreated or treated with IL-17 at different time points, were harvested by washing with ice-cold PBS, and then lysed with Lysis buffer (20 mM HEPES pH7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1% Triton X-100, 10% Glycerol, 10mM NaF, 1mM Na₃VO₄) freshly supplemented with protease inhibitors cocktail (Roche). Nuclear and cellular debris were removed by centrifugation at 14,000 x g for 30 min at 4°C. Cell extracts were normalized for protein content, and incubated with 20 ml of M2 beads for 3 hours at 4°C. Beads were washed five times with Lysis buffer, and boiled in SDS sample buffer, and the resulting supernatants were subjected to 10% SDS/PAGE.

For identification of the CIKS-interacting proteins, 100mg of cell extract from CIKS^{-/-} and reconstituted MEF were incubated with 500 µl of M2 beads (Sigma) pre-washed with Glycine pH3.0 to eliminate not covalently bound antibody. After 3 hours incubation at 4°C, beads were washed four times with Lysis buffer, 2 times with High Salt (1M NaCl) Lysis buffer. Proteins were eluted from the beads by using 500µl of 3xFLAG peptide (Sigma) 200mg/ml. Eluted proteins were separated by SDS/PAGE on a 9-16% T gradient gel, which was then stained with colloidal Coomassie G-250 (Candiano). Gel image was acquired by using an Image Scanner III densitometer (GE Healthcare Life Sciences). Slices (15 in number) were excised from the lanes corresponding to the bait and mock samples present in the resolving gel, triturated, *in-gel* reduced, S-alkylated and digested with trypsin as previously reported (D'Ambrosio). Peptide mixtures were desalted on home-made desalting tips (Empore C₁₈ extraction disk, 3M USA) and analyzed by nLC-ESI-LIT-MS/MS; a LTQ XL mass spectrometer (Thermo,San Jose, CA, USA) equipped with a Proxeon nanospray source connected to an Easy-nanoLC (Proxeon, Odense, Denmark) was used to this purpose. Peptide mixtures were separated on an Easy C₁₈ column (100 x 0.075 mm, 3 μ m) (Proxeon) by using a linear gradient of acetonitrile containing 0.1% formic acid in aqueous 0.1% formic acid; acetonitrile was ramped from 5% to 40%, over 40 min, and from 40% to 80% in 10 min, at flow rate of 300 nL/min. Spectra were acquired in the range *m/z* 400–2000. Acquisition was controlled by a data-dependent product ion scanning procedure over the three most abundant ions, enabling dynamic exclusion (repeat count 2 and exclusion duration 1 min).

The mass isolation window and collision energy were set to m/z 3 and 35%, respectively. Two technical replicates were performed for each sample. Proteome Discoverer platform (Thermo, San Jose, CA, USA) was employed to search raw mass data against an updated Uniprot database of human sequences (2011/6) using both Sequest (Thermo, USA) and Mascot (Matrix Science, UK) algorithms. nLC-ESI-LIT-MS/MS data were searched by using a mass tolerance value of 2 Da for precursor ions and 0.8 Da for MS/MS fragments, trypsin as proteolytic enzyme, a missed-cleavage maximum value of 2, and Cys carbamidomethylation and Met oxidation as fixed and variable modifications, respectively. Candidate proteins with more than 2 assigned peptides with an individual MASCOT score >25, or filtered by Sequest Xcorr (>1.8 for +1, >2.0 for +2, >2.2 for +3 and higher charges), and with a significant threshold p < 0.05, were further considered for protein identification. CIKS-interacting proteins were identified by subtracting the components ascertained within the bait with that ones from the corresponding mock.

Gel filtration of cellular extract.

Reconstituted CIKS^{-/-} MEF were lysed in Triton X-100 lysis buffer. Lysates were incubated for 15 min on ice and clarified by centrifugation at 14,000 rpm for 15 min, 4 °C. Supernatants were collected and recentrifuged for 1 h at 100,000xg at 4 °C. One milligram of the S-100 extracts (0.5 ml) was loaded onto a Superdex S200 HR (Amersham–Pharmacia Biotech). Proteins were eluted from the column at the flow rate of 0.3 ml/min. Fractions (0.5 ml) were precipitated with 10% trichloroacetic acid, resuspended in Laemmli's buffer, and analyzed by SDS–PAGE followed by Western blotting using appropriate antibodies.

RNA isolation and Real-Time PCR.

Total RNA was extracted by using TRIZOL reagent according to manufacturer's instruction (Invitrogene). Real-time RT-PCR was carried out with cDNAs reverse-transcribed from total RNA by using GoTaq qPCR Master Mix (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) and Bio-Rad CFX Manager software (Bio-Rad, Segrate, MI, ITALY). The primers used were:

GAPDH: FW: 5'-ATGGTGAAGGTCGGTGTGAAC-3' REV: 5'-CCATGTAGTTGAGGTCAATGAAG-3'

Zc3h12a: FW: 5'-AACTGGTTTCTGGAGCGAGG-3' REV: 5'-CGAAGGATGTGCTGGTCTGT-3'

Cxcl1: FW: 5'-AGCCACCCGCTCGCTTCTCT-3' REV: 5'-GTCCCGAGCGAGACGAGACCA-3'

IKKE: FW: 5'-CCACGTCTTTTCCCTACCCC-3' REV: 5'-GATGGCAATCGTGTTGTGGGG-3'

DDX3X: FW: 5'-GTAGAGGCAGCCTTTGCTCA-3' REV: 5'-ATAACGCCCTTTGCTTGCTG-3'

CXCL2: FW: 5'-CCCAGACAGAAGTCATAGCCA -3' REV: 5'-CAGGTACGATCCAGGCTTCC -3'

CCL2: FW: 5'-AGCTGTAGTTTTTGTCACCAAGC-3' REV: 5'-GTGCTGAAGACCTTAGGGCA-3'

CXCL5: FW: 5'-AGAAGGAGGTCTGTCTGGATCCA-3' REV: 5'-CGAGTGCATTCCGCTTAGCTTTC-3'

IL6: FW: 5'-AAAGCCAGAGTCCTTCAGAGAGA-3' REV: 5'-GGTCCTTAGCCACTCCTTCTGTG-3'

LCN2: FW: 5'-ACAGAGCTACAATGTGCAAGTG-3' REV: 5'-CAGCTCCTTGGTTCTTCCATACA-3'

TRAF2: FW: 5'-GCCTTTCCAGATAACGCTGC-3' REV: 5'-TCGTGGCAGCTCTCGTATTC-3'

TRAF5: FW: 5'-CGCACCTGTCCCTGTACTTT-3' REV 5'-AGGCAATGTTCATCTCGCCA-3'

RESULTS

Identification of DDX3X as a specific CIKS-interacting protein.

In order to clarify the molecular mechanism regulating IL-17 signaling we decided to isolate new CIKS interactors.

We set up an experimental system constituted by MEF (Mouse embryonic fibroblast) isolated from CIKS^{-/-} mice, and the same cells reconstituted by lentiviral infection, with FLAG-CIKS.

The level of expression of FLAG-CIKS in the reconstituted cells, is comparable to the endogenous protein. In fact, no transcription of IL-17 dependent genes is detected in unstimulated cells, while a strong transcriptional response is observed after IL-17 stimulation, comparable to that detected in wt MEF (Fig 7). In addition, when the cells were stimulated with IL-17 plus TNF α , there was a synergistic effect on mRNA levels. This effect was due to mRNA neo-synthesis through TNF α signaling, and to mRNA stabilization induced by IL-17. As shown in figure 7 treatment of wt and reconstituted MEF with IL-17 results in upregulation of different IL-17 target genes: *cxcl1* (B), *ccl2* (C), *cxcl5* (D), *IL6* (E), *Lcn2* (F). In the absence of CIKS both the IL-17 dependent transcription and the IL-17 dependent mRNA stabilization were absent.



Figure 7: Functional caracterization of WT, CIKS^{-/-}, and reconstituted MEF. Cells were stimulated with TNF α , IL-17 or both cytokines for 6 hours, RNA extracted and the level of the indicated RNAs were assessed by Real Time PCR.

To search for CIKS-interacting proteins, cell extracts from CIKS^{-/-} and reconstituted MEF were immunoprecipated and analysed by mass

spectrometry. I found about 30 interactors immunoprecipitated from the reconstituted cells but not in the CIKS^{-/-} cells, some of them are already known as CIKS interactors, such as IKKɛ and SF2.



Figure 8: Immunoprecipitation of FLAG-CIKS followed by mass spectrometry analysis. Cell lysate were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG Ab and eluted wit 3xFLAG peptide. The eluate is used to SDS-PAGE followed by silver stain. The gel was sliced and sended fot mass spectrometry analysis.

We decided to investigate one of this interactor: DDX3X to confirm this interaction. DDX3X was cloned in pcDNA3.1 and transiently trasfected in HEK-293 cells. As shown in figure 9 DDX3X was co-immunoprecipitating with FLAG-CIKS.



Figure 9: CIKS interact with DDX3X. HEK 293 were trasfected with expression plasmids for HA-tagged DDX3X and FLAG-tagged CIKS. The immunoprecipitates were analysed by Western blot with anti-HA (upper panel). Expression of CIKS and DDX3X was confirmed by western blot with anti-HA (middle panel) and anti-FLAG (lower panel) Abs, respectively.

Domain mapping of the interaction between CIKS and DDX3X.

To map the region of CIKS necessary to interact with DDX3X some deletion mutants of CIKS were used. We used CIKS full length, CIKS 1-400 lacking the SEFIR domain, CIKS 101-574 lacking the first 100 aminoacids containing the TRAF6 binding site, and CIKS Δ Ub that lose the Ubox domain. A schematic representation of these constructs is illustrated in figure 10B. We trasfected these **HEK-293** together with constructs in DDX3X, immunoprecipitated CIKS and looked for DDX3X. As shown in figure 10A both the N- and the C-terminal of CIKS are essential for the interaction with DDX3X because by immunoprecipitating FLAG-CIKS, the HA-DDX3X bands was revealed only when both N- and C-term were present.



Figure 10: Mapping of CIKS interaction with DDX3X. HEK 293 were trasfected with expression plasmids for HA-tagged DDX3X and FLAG-tagged CIKS. The immunoprecipitates were analysed by Western blot with anti-HA (upper panel). Expression of CIKS and DDX3X was confirmed by western blot with anti-HA (middle panel) and anti-FLAG (lower panel) Abs, respectively. B, graphical rappresentation of DDX3X mutants.

Next, we investigated the region of DDX3X involved in the binding to CIKS. The deletion mutants of DDX3X are illustrated in figure 11B. Figure 11A shown a co-immunoprecipitation assay between FLAG-CIKS and HA-tagged DDX3X full length or bearing different mutations. Deletion of the Gly/Ser-rich domain at the C-terminus of DDX3X or deletion of the N-terminus of DDX3X did not affect the binding of DDX3X with CIKS. Deletion of the helicase domain disrupted the binding, thus suggesting that helicase core

domain is involved in CIKS interaction.



Figure 11: Mapping of DDX3X interaction with CIKS. HEK 293 were transfected with some expression plasmids for HA-tagged DDX3X (wt or DDX3X 222-662 that lose the N-terminal portion, or DDX3X 1-222 that lose the helicase core domain and the Gly/Ser rich domain at C-terminal domain or DDX3X 222-575 that lose the N-terminal portion and Gly/Ser rich domain.) and FLAG-tagged CIKS. The immunoprecipitates were analyzed by Western blot with anti-HA Ab (upper panel). Expression of CIKS and DDX3X was confirmed by western blot with anti-HA (middle panel) and anti-FLAG (lower panel) Abs, respectively. B, graphical representation of DDX3X mutants.

CIKS/DDX3X interaction is modulated by IL-17.

In order to detect the interaction between CIKS and endogenous DDX3X, we generated an antibody. We cloned the portion 1-222 of DDX3X in a bacterial expression vector, purified the protein by Nickel affinity chromatography and used it as antigen (Fig. 12A e B). Specifity of the antibody is illustrated in figure 12. We then investigated if the interaction between CIKS and DDX3X was dependent upon IL-17 stimulation. As shown in figure 13 treatment of reconstituted MEF with IL-17 for different time enhanced the interaction with endogenous DDX3X.



Figure 12: anti-DDX3X Ab production. A, SDS-PAGE with Blue Comassie stain loaded with molecular marker (M), total extract (Tot), and the seguent fraction by nikel resin purification: flow through (Fl. Tr.), wash pH8, elution pH 6,3, elution pH 5,9, elution pH 4,5. B, SDS-PAGE with western blot anti-His. C, D, western blot with pre-immune serum and immune serum from rabbit inoculated with recombinant DDX3X respectively. E,F, purified Ab after affinity cromatography with His-DDX3X and the flow through.



Figure 13: IL-17 stimulation increase CIKS-DDX3X binding. CIKS^{-/-} MEF and MEF FLAG CIKS were stimulated with IL-17 (200 ng/ml) for the indicated time. The immunoprecipitates were analyzed by Western blot with anti-DDX3X (upper panel). Expression of FLAG-CIKS and DDX3X was confirmed by western blot with anti-HA (middle panel) and anti-FLAG (lower panel) Abs, respectively.

To further confirm the DDX3X was involved in IL-17 signaling we treated reconstituted MEF with IL-17, separated the cell extract by gel filtration chromatography and analysed the fractions by Western blot. The figure 14 shows that following IL-17 stimulation, endogenous DDX3X was eluted from the column in the same fraction containing CIKS, further suggesting the formation of complex between the two proteins after IL-17 stimulation.



Figure 14: Follow IL-17 stimulation DDX3X moves to high molecular weight complex. MEF FLAG CIKS were not stimulated (NS) or stimulated for 30 minutes with IL-17, and cell lysate was separate by Gel Filtration. A, chromatogram of protein separation by chromatography of MEF FLAG CIKS NS and stimulated with IL-17, with molecular weight. B, The fractions results by chromatography were loaded on SDS-PAGE and analyzed with anti-DDX3X antibody (first and second panel) or anti-FLAG (third and four panel).

DDX3X control Zc3h12a mRNA half-life.

Because CIKS is essential for IL-17 mediated biological responses we sought to investigate if DDX3X was involved with some of the IL-17 mediated functions, such as gene expression and mRNA stability.

No difference were observed by DDX3X over-expression in terms of NF- κ B activation (Fig.15)



Figure 15: DDX3X is unable to activate NF- κ B. Relative reporter activity was evaluated in HEK-293 cells co-transfected with the Ig- κ B-luciferase plasmid and the indicated expression vectors.

We knocked down DDX3X expression in MEF by using siRNA (fig. 16) and in these cells we evaluated the expression of different IL-17-regulated genes.



Figure 16: sirna against DDX3X. A, western blot with MEF FLAG CIKS treated with siRNA scramble and siRNA DDX3X specific. B, real time analysis to evaluate the mRNA levels of MEF FLAG CIKS treated with siRNA scramble and siRNA DDX3X specific.

Next, we investigated the ability of DDX3X to mediate the IL-17induced stabilization of the some short-lived mRNA induced by TNF α . We treated CIKS^{-/-}, reconstituted, and DDX3X KD MEF with TNF α for 60 minutes to induce transcription of target genes. Then we treated cells with Actinomycin D (to block de novo transcription) and IL-17 to induce mRNA stabilization. After 90 minutes cells were harvested, RNA extracted, and analyzed by Real Time PCR. As shown in figure 17 the half-life of *zc3h12a* was significantly decreased in DDX3X KD cells, compared to MEF treated with a scrambled siRNA. The ability of DDX3X to stabilize mRNA was selective for *zc3h12a*, as the half life of other mRNA known to be stabilized by IL-17, including *cxc11, cxc15, LCN2* and *IL6* was not affected in the absence of DDX3X.



Figure 17: DDX3X control zc3h12a mRNA half-life. zc3h12a, cxcl1, cxcl5, lcn2 and il6 mRNA levels in MEF FLAG CIKS, CIKS^{-/-} MEF and MEF sirna DDX treated with TNF α for 1 hour and the same cells after IL-17 and actinomycin D to block mRNA neo-syntesis.

To further demonstrate that the half-life of *zc3h12a* mRNA depended on DDX3X I performed a time-course with IL-17/ActD treatment, and the difference between *zc3h12a* mRNA levels in MEF FLAG CIKS and MEF siRNA DDX was already significant after 60 minutes of treatment (Fig. 18). Cxcl1 was used as negative control (Fig. 18). In this experiment I used cxcl1 as negative control, because its mRNA level is CIKS-dependent, but not DDX3X-dependent.

These results suggest that DDX3X is involved in the stabilization of selected mRNA after IL-17 treatment.



Figure 18: Zc3h12a mRNA is stabilized just then 60 minutes. Time corse of MEF FLAG CIKS and MEF sirna DDX3X treated with TNFa and IL-17/actinomycin D to induce mRNA stabilization and block the trascription. Cxcl1 was used such as control.

IKKε interacts with DDX3X and is required for mRNA stabilization

In order to gain insight into the mechanism used by DDX3X to stabilize zc3h12a, we investigated if IKK ε , that has already been shown to be involved in this function was interacting with DDX3X. We transected HEK293 with the indicated expression vector (Fig 19), immunoprecipitated Myc-tagged IKK ε and looked for co-immunoprecipitating DDX3X. As shown in figure 19 IKK ε was interacting with DDX3X, and this interaction did not depend upon the presence of CIKS. Of note, in the presence of IKK ε different form of DDX3X with apparent decreased relative mobility, appeared. The relative mobility of these forms of DDX3X were increased by treatment with phosphatase (data not shown), suggesting that DDX3X is phosphorylated by IKK ε .



Figure 19:IKKE interact with DDX3X. HEK 293 were transfected with some expression plasmids for HA-tagged DDX3X, FLAG-tagged CIKS and MYC-tagged IKKE. The immunoprecipitates with anti-IKKE Ab were analyzed by Western blot with anti-HA Ab (first panel). Expression of DDX3X, CIKS and IKKE was confirmed by western blot with anti-HA (second panel), anti-FLAG (third panel) and anti-Myc (fourth panel) Abs, respectively.

Next, we knocked down expression of IKK ε in MEF (Fig. 20) and evaluated the stability of *zc3h12a* mRNA. Cells were treated with TNF α for 60 minutes, and then treated with Actinomycin D plus IL-17. As shown in figure 20 the half life of *zc3h12a* was significantly decreased in IKK ε knock-down cells, compared to MEFs treated with a scrambled siRNA, thus suggesting that the IL-17-induced *zc3h12a* stabilization required IKK ε .



Figure 20: IKK ε is necessary to zc3h12a mRNA stabilization. A, abundance of zc3h12a mRNA by Real Time PCR Analysis (normalized to that of GAPDH mRNA), presented as decay over time, of MEF FLAG CIKS, MEF si IKK ε treated with TNF α /IL-17/ActD at different time. B, C, IKK ε levels in MEF FLAG CIKS treated with siRNA screamble and sirna specific to IKK ε by Real Time PCR analysis and western blot analysis respectively.

DDX3X is in TRAF6-independent pathway.

Next we investigated what domain of CIKS was necessary to stabilize zc3h12a. We reconstituted CIKS^{-/-} with E17A, unable to bind TRAF6. The results (Fig. 21) indicated that TRAF6 is not involved in this process since MEF CIKS E17A and MEF FLAG CIKS had the same zc3h12a mRNA level.



Figure 21: Zc3h12a mRNA stabilization is TRAF6-indipendent. A, Western blot with cell lysate from CIKS^{-/-} MEF and MEF reconstituted with FLAG-CIKS E17A with anti-FLAG Ab (upper panel) and anti-actin (lower panel). B, abundance of zc3h12a mRNA by Real Time PCR Analysis (normalized to that of GAPDH mRNA), presented as decay over time, of MEF FLAG CIKS, MEF CIKS E17A and MEF si DDX3X treated with TNFa/IL-17/ActD at different time.

We investigated whether CIKS U-box domain was required for zc3h12a mRNA stabilization. We reconstituted CIKS^{-/-} MEF with CIKS Δ Ubox, a deletion mutant lacking the U-box domain. In figure 22 is shown that the U-box was not required for zc3h12a mRNA stabilization.



Figure 22: CIKS U-box domain is dispensable for zc3h12a mRNA stabilization. Abundance of zc3h12a mRNA by Real Time PCR Analysis (normalized to that of GAPDH mRNA), presented as decay over time, of MEF FLAG CIKS, MEF CIKS dUbox and CIKS^{-/-} MEF treated with TNFa/IL-17/ActD at different time.

TRAF2 and TRAF5 are required for Zc3h12a mRNA stabilization

TRAF2 and TRAF5 are two proteins involved in IL-17-dependent mRNA stabilization. To study the involvement of these two proteins in mediating the stabilization of zc3h12a induced by DDX3X, we down-regulated TRAF2 and TRAF5 by siRNA transfection, and evaluated the levels of zc3h12a mRNA levels. Figure 23 shows that both TRAF2 and TRAF5 was involved in zc3h12a stabilization. In fact knocking down TRAF2 or TRAF5 partially affected zc3h12a levels, while knocking down both proteins the zc3h12a stabilization was impaired (Fig. 23).



Figure 23: TRAF2/5 are necessary for zc3h12a mRNA. A-D TRAF2 and TRAF5 levels in MEF FLAG CIKS treated with siRNA screamble and sirna specific to TRAF2/5 by Real Time PCR analysis and western blot analysis. E-G, abundance of zc3h12a mRNA by Real Time PCR Analysis (normalized to that of GAPDH mRNA), presented as decay over time, of MEF FLAG CIKS, MEF siRNA TRAF2 alone, sirna TRAF5 alone or both, treated with TNFa/IL-17/ActD at different time.

DDX3X bind directly Zc3h12a mRNA

To demonstrate whether DDX3X binds directly zc3h12a mRNA, we ectopically expressed DDX3X in HeLa cells. Cells were treated with TNF plus IL17, cells were lysed, DDX3X was immunoprecipitated by using anti-FLAG antibody, and the presence of the zc3h12a mRNA in the immunoprecipitate was detected by PCR. As shown in figure 24 it was possible to amplify the zc3h12a mRNA in the DDX3X immunoprecipitate after IL17 stimulation. thus proving that DDX3X is directly binding zc3h12a after IL-17 stimulation.



Figure 24: DDX3X binds directly zc3h12a mRNA follow IL-17 stimulation. HeLa cells were transfected with FLAG-DDX3X and stimulated with TNFa and IL-17. After immunoprecipitation anti-FLAG we extract the RNA DDX3Xbinding and underwent to PCR analysis to reveal zc3h12a mRNA. In first and second panel there are the results of PCR to 5' and 3' UTRs of zc3h12a. In third there is a western blot analysis

DISCUSSION

In the present manuscript we present evidence that the helicase family member DDX3X is part of the mechanism regulating mRNA stability induced by IL-17. We demonstrate that DDX3X is interacting with CIKS, an essential component of the IL-17 signaling pathway, and that this interaction is dependent upon IL-17 stimulation. The functional consequence of this interaction is the stabilization of selected mRNA. In fact, DDX3X selectively enhance the half life of zc3h12a mRNA by directly binding the mRNA in an IL-17-dependent manner, possibly protecting it from degradation. The DEADbox RNA helicase DDX3X is a multifunctional protein, which has been implicated in different cellular processes linked to RNA metabolism and gene expression. Despite its involvement in almost every step of mRNA metabolism, this is the first evidence linking DDX3X to the stabilization of selected mRNA following IL-17 stimulation. DDX3X has also been demonstrated to be required for translation of selected mRNA, by directly binding the 5' end of such RNAs and facilitating the recruitment of eIF4F complex to start translation. It is then possible that binding of DDX3X to the zc3h12a is important to modulate both the stability of the zc3h12a mRNA and its translation. How DDX3X is increasing the half life of *zc3h12a* is not currently clear. The simplest explanation is that after receptor triggering DDX3X binds the mRNA displacing other factors controlling the mRNA decay, and recruits the translational machinery to start translation.

DDX3X has also been involved in viral sensing pathway at different levels: by enhancing the IPS-1 function; by recruiting TBK1 and IKK ε ; by directly binding the IFN- β promoter, and by directly binding viral RNA. These results suggest that DDX3X may be an important component of the innate immunity, and that it may use the adaptor protein CIKS to signal the interferon response. However, at least in our experimental system, we have not been able to detect an interaction between CIKS and DDX3X after stimulation with substances mimicking viral nucleic acids such as poly(A:T), poly(C:G), poly(I:C). In addition, we have not detected a statistically significant variation in IFN- β production (measured by ELISA), and IRF3/7 phosphorylation in CIKS -/- MEF treated with poly(A:T), poly(C:G), poly(I:C). It is possible that DDX3X may function in various signaling pathways regulating different immune responses, such as mRNA stability in the IL-17 pathway, and type I interferon production in the innate immune system.

We demonstrated that the DDX3X-mediated stabilization of zc3h12a mRNA requires IKK ε , TRAF2 and TRAF5. This finding was not unexpected given that the stabilization of other mRNA, such as *CXCL1*, has also been demonstrated to be mediated by TRAF2, TRAF5 and IKK ε . Notably, TRAF2 and TRAF5 seems to provide redundant functions in the IL-17 pathway, as

mRNA stability was completely abrogated only in double deficient cells. The functional redundancy of TRAF2 and TRAF5 is not restricted to the IL-17 pathway, as also in other signaling pathways, such as TNF, the two proteins may compensate for the absence of the other. Indeed, the phenotype of the TRAF2/TRAF5 double KO mice is way more complex that the phenotype of the single KO. However, in our experimental system, TRAF2 knock-down was more effective in blocking the IL-17 mediated stabilization of zc3h12a, which suggests that TRAF2 is the more physiological regulator. It remains to be determined if after IL-17 stimulation DDX3X forms a complex with TRAF2 and TRAF5. This hypothesis is currently under investigation.

We also present evidence that a complex composed of CIKS, IKKE and DDX3X is formed after receptor triggering. Notably, in the presence of IKKE, DDX3X seems to be phosphorylated by IKKE, suggesting that this effect may be important to regulate DDX3X function. It has been recently reported that IKKε phosphorylates DDX3X and that this phosphorylation modulated the interaction between DDX3X and IRF3. It is possible that also in the IL-17 pathway the phosphorylation of DDX3X affects DDX3X function, or its ability to interact with CIKS. However, we did not detect difference in the amount of CIKS immunoprecipitating with DDX3X in the presence or in the absence of IKKe. We are currently investigating if the ability of DDX3X to bind the zc3h12a is affected by IKKE. It has been demonstrated that IKKE phosphorylates CIKS and that this event is required for the formation of the CIKS-TRAF2-TRAF5 complex mediating mRNA stability, while the formation of the CIKS-TRAF6 complex, regulating activation of NF-kB, is not affected. Our data confirm and expand this observation, as also the DDX3X mediated mRNA stabilization, relies on a similar mechanism, independent on NF-kB activation. In fact, in CIKS^{-/-} MEF reconstituted with the CIKS mutant E17A unable to bind TRAF6 and to activate NF- κ B, the DDX3X mediated mRNA stabilization is not affected. Similarly, also in CIKS-/- MEF reconstituted with a CIKS mutant lacking the Ubox domain (unable to activate NF-KB), the mRNA stability is retained. It is then possible to speculate that the CIKS-TRAF2-TRAF5 axis activates different effector mechanisms, each regulating the stability of selected mRNA.

In summary, we have identified a previously not reported association between CIKS and DDX3X, and we provide evidence that DDX3X mediates the stability of selected mRNA induced by IL-17.

Abe, H., Hayes, C.N., Ochi, H., Tsuge, M., Miki, D., Hiraga, N., Imamura, M., Takahashi, S., Kubo, M., Nakamura, Y., et al. (2011). Inverse association of IL28B genotype and liver mRNA expression of genes promoting or suppressing antiviral state. Journal of Medical Virology *83*, 1597–1607.

Aggarwal, S., and Gurney, A.L. (2002). IL-17: prototype member of an emerging cytokine family. J. Leukoc. Biol. *71*, 1–8.

Barczyk, A., Pierzchala, W., and Sozañska, E. (2003). Interleukin-17 in sputum correlates with airway hyperresponsiveness to methacholine. Respir Med *97*, 726–733.

Becher, B., Durell, B.G., and Noelle, R.J. (2002). Experimental autoimmune encephalitis and inflammation in the absence of interleukin-12. J. Clin. Invest. *110*, 493–497.

Bettelli, E., Korn, T., and Kuchroo, V.K. (2007). Th17: the third member of the effector T cell trilogy. Curr. Opin. Immunol. *19*, 652–657.

Bulek, K., Liu, C., Swaidani, S., Wang, L., Page, R.C., Gulen, M.F., Herjan, T., Abbadi, A., Qian, W., Sun, D., et al. (2011). The inducible kinase IKKi is required for IL-17-dependent signaling associated with neutrophilia and pulmonary inflammation. Nature Immunology *12*, 844–852.

Caruthers, J.M., and McKay, D.B. (2002). Helicase structure and mechanism. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. *12*, 123–133.

Chang, P.-C., Chi, C.-W., Chau, G.-Y., Li, F.-Y., Tsai, Y.-H., Wu, J.-C., and Wu Lee, Y.-H. (2006). DDX3, a DEAD box RNA helicase, is deregulated in hepatitis virus-associated hepatocellular carcinoma and is involved in cell growth control. Oncogene *25*, 1991–2003.

Chang, S.H., and Dong, C. (2007). A novel heterodimeric cytokine consisting of IL-17 and IL-17F regulates inflammatory responses. Cell Res. *17*, 435–440.

Chung, Y., Chang, S.H., Martinez, G.J., Yang, X.O., Nurieva, R., Kang, H.S., Ma, L., Watowich, S.S., Jetten, A.M., Tian, Q., et al. (2009). Critical regulation of early Th17 cell differentiation by interleukin-1 signaling. Immunity *30*, 576–587.

Claudio, E., Sønder, S.U., Saret, S., Carvalho, G., Ramalingam, T.R., Wynn, T.A., Chariot, A., Garcia-Perganeda, A., Leonardi, A., Paun, A., et al. (2009). The Adaptor Protein CIKS/Act1 Is Essential for IL-25-Mediated Allergic Airway Inflammation. J Immunol *182*, 1617–1630.

Cordin, O., Banroques, J., Tanner, N.K., and Linder, P. (2006). The DEAD-box protein family of RNA helicases. Gene *367*, 17–37.

Das, J., Ren, G., Zhang, L., Roberts, A.I., Zhao, X., Bothwell, A.L.M., Van Kaer, L., Shi, Y., and Das, G. (2009). Transforming growth factor beta is dispensable for the molecular orchestration of Th17 cell differentiation. J. Exp. Med. *206*, 2407–2416.

Deng, L., Wang, C., Spencer, E., Yang, L., Braun, A., You, J., Slaughter, C., Pickart, C., and Chen, Z.J. (2000). Activation of the IkappaB kinase complex by TRAF6 requires a dimeric ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme complex and a unique polyubiquitin chain. Cell *103*, 351–361.

Dong, C. (2008a). Regulation and pro-inflammatory function of interleukin-17 family cytokines. Immunol. Rev. *226*, 80–86.

Dong, C. (2008b). TH17 cells in development: an updated view of their molecular identity and genetic programming. Nature Reviews Immunology *8*, 337–348.

Fairman, M.E., Maroney, P.A., Wang, W., Bowers, H.A., Gollnick, P., Nilsen, T.W., and Jankowsky, E. (2004). Protein displacement by DExH/D "RNA helicases" without duplex unwinding. Science *304*, 730–734.

Ferber, I.A., Brocke, S., Taylor-Edwards, C., Ridgway, W., Dinisco, C., Steinman, L., Dalton, D., and Fathman, C.G. (1996). Mice with a disrupted IFN-gamma gene are susceptible to the induction of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE). J. Immunol. *156*, 5–7.

Fiala, M., Chattopadhay, M., La Cava, A., Tse, E., Liu, G., Lourenco, E., Eskin, A., Liu, P.T., Magpantay, L., Tse, S., et al. (2010). IL-17A is increased in the serum and in spinal cord CD8 and mast cells of ALS patients. J Neuroinflammation 7, 76.

Fossiez, F., Djossou, O., Chomarat, P., Flores-Romo, L., Ait-Yahia, S., Maat, C., Pin, J.J., Garrone, P., Garcia, E., Saeland, S., et al. (1996). T cell interleukin-17 induces stromal cells to produce proinflammatory and hematopoietic cytokines. J. Exp. Med *183*, 2593–2603.

Geissler, R., Golbik, R.P., and Behrens, S.-E. (2012). The DEAD-box helicase DDX3 supports the assembly of functional 80S ribosomes. Nucleic Acids Res. *40*, 4998–5011.

Ghoreschi, K., Laurence, A., Yang, X.-P., Tato, C.M., McGeachy, M.J., Konkel,

J.E., Ramos, H.L., Wei, L., Davidson, T.S., Bouladoux, N., et al. (2010). Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF- β signalling. Nature 467, 967–971.

Goetz, D.H., Holmes, M.A., Borregaard, N., Bluhm, M.E., Raymond, K.N., and Strong, R.K. (2002). The neutrophil lipocalin NGAL is a bacteriostatic agent that interferes with siderophore-mediated iron acquisition. Mol. Cell *10*, 1033–1043.

Hamilton, T., Novotny, M., Pavicic, P.J., Jr, Herjan, T., Hartupee, J., Sun, D., Zhao, C., and Datta, S. (2010). Diversity in post-transcriptional control of neutrophil chemoattractant cytokine gene expression. Cytokine *52*, 116–122.

Harper, E.G., Guo, C., Rizzo, H., Lillis, J.V., Kurtz, S.E., Skorcheva, I., Purdy, D., Fitch, E., Iordanov, M., and Blauvelt, A. (2009). Th17 cytokines stimulate CCL20 expression in keratinocytes in vitro and in vivo: implications for psoriasis pathogenesis. J. Invest. Dermatol. *129*, 2175–2183.

Harrington, L.E., Hatton, R.D., Mangan, P.R., Turner, H., Murphy, T.L., Murphy, K.M., and Weaver, C.T. (2005). Interleukin 17-producing CD4+ effector T cells develop via a lineage distinct from the T helper type 1 and 2 lineages. Nat. Immunol. *6*, 1123–1132.

Hartupee, J., Liu, C., Novotny, M., Li, X., and Hamilton, T. (2007). IL-17 enhances chemokine gene expression through mRNA stabilization. J. Immunol. *179*, 4135–4141.

Haudenschild, D., Moseley, T., Rose, L., and Reddi, A.H. (2002). Soluble and transmembrane isoforms of novel interleukin-17 receptor-like protein by RNA splicing and expression in prostate cancer. J. Biol. Chem. *277*, 4309–4316.

Henness, S., Johnson, C.K., Ge, Q., Armour, C.L., Hughes, J.M., and Ammit, A.J. (2004). IL-17A augments TNF-alpha-induced IL-6 expression in airway smooth muscle by enhancing mRNA stability. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. *114*, 958–964.

Hilbert, M., Karow, A.R., and Klostermeier, D. (2009). The mechanism of ATP-dependent RNA unwinding by DEAD box proteins. Biol. Chem. *390*, 1237–1250.

Hsu, H.-C., Yang, P., Wang, J., Wu, Q., Myers, R., Chen, J., Yi, J., Guentert, T., Tousson, A., Stanus, A.L., et al. (2008). Interleukin 17-producing T helper cells and interleukin 17 orchestrate autoreactive germinal center development in autoimmune BXD2 mice. Nat. Immunol. *9*, 166–175.

Huang, S., Qi, D., Liang, J., Miao, R., Minagawa, K., Quinn, T., Matsui, T., Fan, D., Liu, J., and Fu, M. (2012). The putative tumor suppressor Zc3h12d modulates toll-like receptor signaling in macrophages. Cellular Signalling *24*, 569–576.

Hueber, A.J., Asquith, D.L., Miller, A.M., Reilly, J., Kerr, S., Leipe, J., Melendez, A.J., and McInnes, I.B. (2010). Mast cells express IL-17A in rheumatoid arthritis synovium. J. Immunol. *184*, 3336–3340.

Hymowitz, S.G., Filvaroff, E.H., Yin, J.P., Lee, J., Cai, L., Risser, P., Maruoka, M., Mao, W., Foster, J., Kelley, R.F., et al. (2001). IL-17s adopt a cystine knot fold: structure and activity of a novel cytokine, IL-17F, and implications for receptor binding. EMBO J *20*, 5332–5341.

Ikeda, K., Nakajima, H., Suzuki, K., Kagami, S., Hirose, K., Suto, A., Saito, Y., and Iwamoto, I. (2003). Mast cells produce interleukin-25 upon Fc epsilon RI-mediated activation. Blood *101*, 3594–3596.

Ishigame, H., Kakuta, S., Nagai, T., Kadoki, M., Nambu, A., Komiyama, Y., Fujikado, N., Tanahashi, Y., Akitsu, A., Kotaki, H., et al. (2009). Differential Roles of Interleukin-17A and -17F in Host Defense against Mucoepithelial Bacterial Infection and Allergic Responses. Immunity *30*, 108–119.

Jankowsky, E. (2011). RNA helicases at work: binding and rearranging. Trends Biochem. Sci. *36*, 19–29.

Jarmoskaite, I., and Russell, R. (2011). DEAD-box proteins as RNA helicases and chaperones. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA 2, 135–152.

Kao, C.-Y., Huang, F., Chen, Y., Thai, P., Wachi, S., Kim, C., Tam, L., and Wu, R. (2005). Up-regulation of CC chemokine ligand 20 expression in human airway epithelium by IL-17 through a JAK-independent but MEK/NF-kappaB-dependent signaling pathway. J. Immunol. *175*, 6676–6685.

Kao, C.-Y., Kim, C., Huang, F., and Wu, R. (2008). Requirements for two proximal NF-kappaB binding sites and IkappaB-zeta in IL-17A-induced human beta-defensin 2 expression by conducting airway epithelium. J. Biol. Chem. *283*, 15309–15318.

Karlsen, J.R., Borregaard, N., and Cowland, J.B. (2010). Induction of neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin expression by co-stimulation with interleukin-17 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha is controlled by IkappaB-zeta but neither by C/EBP-beta nor C/EBP-delta. J. Biol. Chem. *285*, 14088–14100.

Kawaguchi, M., Kokubu, F., Huang, S.-K., Homma, T., Odaka, M., Watanabe, S., Suzuki, S., Ieki, K., Matsukura, S., Kurokawa, M., et al. (2007). The IL-17F signaling pathway is involved in the induction of IFN-gamma-inducible protein 10 in bronchial epithelial cells. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. *119*, 1408–1414.

Kebir, H., Kreymborg, K., Ifergan, I., Dodelet-Devillers, A., Cayrol, R., Bernard, M., Giuliani, F., Arbour, N., Becher, B., and Prat, A. (2007). Human TH17 lymphocytes promote blood-brain barrier disruption and central nervous system inflammation. Nat. Med. *13*, 1173–1175.

Kistler, A.L., and Guthrie, C. (2001). Deletion of MUD2, the yeast homolog of U2AF65, can bypass the requirement for sub2, an essential spliceosomal ATPase. Genes Dev. *15*, 42–49.

Kleinschek, M.A., Owyang, A.M., Joyce-Shaikh, B., Langrish, C.L., Chen, Y., Gorman, D.M., Blumenschein, W.M., McClanahan, T., Brombacher, F., Hurst, S.D., et al. (2007). IL-25 regulates Th17 function in autoimmune inflammation. J. Exp. Med. *204*, 161–170.

Koenders, M.I., Kolls, J.K., Oppers-Walgreen, B., Van den Bersselaar, L., Joosten, L.A.B., Schurr, J.R., Schwarzenberger, P., Van den Berg, W.B., and Lubberts, E. (2005). Interleukin-17 receptor deficiency results in impaired synovial expression of interleukin-1 and matrix metalloproteinases 3, 9, and 13 and prevents cartilage destruction during chronic reactivated streptococcal cell wall-induced arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. *52*, 3239–3247.

Korn, T., Bettelli, E., Oukka, M., and Kuchroo, V.K. (2009). IL-17 and Th17 Cells. Annual Review of Immunology *27*, 485–517.

Kuestner, R.E., Taft, D.W., Haran, A., Brandt, C.S., Brender, T., Lum, K., Harder, B., Okada, S., Ostrander, C.D., Kreindler, J.L., et al. (2007). Identification of the IL-17 receptor related molecule IL-17RC as the receptor for IL-17F. J. Immunol. *179*, 5462–5473.

Langrish, C.L., Chen, Y., Blumenschein, W.M., Mattson, J., Basham, B., Sedgwick, J.D., McClanahan, T., Kastelein, R.A., and Cua, D.J. (2005). IL-23 drives a pathogenic T cell population that induces autoimmune inflammation. J. Exp. Med. *201*, 233–240.

Lee, J., Ho, W.H., Maruoka, M., Corpuz, R.T., Baldwin, D.T., Foster, J.S., Goddard, A.D., Yansura, D.G., Vandlen, R.L., Wood, W.I., et al. (2001). IL-17E, a novel proinflammatory ligand for the IL-17 receptor homolog IL-17Rh1. J. Biol. Chem. *276*, 1660–1664. Lin, A.M., Rubin, C.J., Khandpur, R., Wang, J.Y., Riblett, M., Yalavarthi, S., Villanueva, E.C., Shah, P., Kaplan, M.J., and Bruce, A.T. (2011). Mast cells and neutrophils release IL-17 through extracellular trap formation in psoriasis. J. Immunol. *187*, 490–500.

Lindemann, M.J., Hu, Z., Benczik, M., Liu, K.D., and Gaffen, S.L. (2008). Differential regulation of the IL-17 receptor by gammac cytokines: inhibitory signaling by the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. J. Biol. Chem. *283*, 14100–14108.

Linder, P., Lasko, P.F., Ashburner, M., Leroy, P., Nielsen, P.J., Nishi, K., Schnier, J., and Slonimski, P.P. (1989). Birth of the D-E-A-D box. Nature *337*, 121–122.

Liu, C., Qian, W., Qian, Y., Giltiay, N.V., Lu, Y., Swaidani, S., Misra, S., Deng, L., Chen, Z.J., and Li, X. (2009). Act1, a U-box E3 ubiquitin ligase for IL-17 signaling. Sci Signal *2*, ra63.

Lowes, M.A., Kikuchi, T., Fuentes-Duculan, J., Cardinale, I., Zaba, L.C., Haider, A.S., Bowman, E.P., and Krueger, J.G. (2008). Psoriasis vulgaris lesions contain discrete populations of Th1 and Th17 T cells. J. Invest. Dermatol. *128*, 1207–1211.

Lubberts, E., Joosten, L.A.B., Van de Loo, F.A.J., Schwarzenberger, P., Kolls, J., and Van den Berg, W.B. (2002). Overexpression of IL-17 in the knee joint of collagen type II immunized mice promotes collagen arthritis and aggravates joint destruction. Inflamm. Res. *51*, 102–104.

Lubberts, E., Koenders, M.I., Oppers-Walgreen, B., Van den Bersselaar, L., Coenen-de Roo, C.J.J., Joosten, L.A.B., and Van den Berg, W.B. (2004). Treatment with a neutralizing anti-murine interleukin-17 antibody after the onset of collagen-induced arthritis reduces joint inflammation, cartilage destruction, and bone erosion. Arthritis Rheum. *50*, 650–659.

Maezawa, Y., Nakajima, H., Suzuki, K., Tamachi, T., Ikeda, K., Inoue, J., Saito, Y., and Iwamoto, I. (2006). Involvement of TNF receptor-associated factor 6 in IL-25 receptor signaling. J. Immunol. *176*, 1013–1018.

Maitra, A., Shen, F., Hanel, W., Mossman, K., Tocker, J., Swart, D., and Gaffen, S.L. (2007). Distinct functional motifs within the IL-17 receptor regulate signal transduction and target gene expression. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A *104*, 7506–7511.

Martin, B., Hirota, K., Cua, D.J., Stockinger, B., and Veldhoen, M. (2009).

Interleukin-17-producing gammadelta T cells selectively expand in response to pathogen products and environmental signals. Immunity *31*, 321–330.

Matsushita, K., Takeuchi, O., Standley, D.M., Kumagai, Y., Kawagoe, T., Miyake, T., Satoh, T., Kato, H., Tsujimura, T., Nakamura, H., et al. (2009). Zc3h12a is an RNase essential for controlling immune responses by regulating mRNA decay. Nature *458*, 1185–1190.

McAllister, F., Henry, A., Kreindler, J.L., Dubin, P.J., Ulrich, L., Steele, C., Finder, J.D., Pilewski, J.M., Carreno, B.M., Goldman, S.J., et al. (2005). Role of IL-17A, IL-17F, and the IL-17 receptor in regulating growth-related oncogene-alpha and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor in bronchial epithelium: implications for airway inflammation in cystic fibrosis. J. Immunol. *175*, 404–412.

Miossec, P. (2003). Interleukin-17 in rheumatoid arthritis: if T cells were to contribute to inflammation and destruction through synergy. Arthritis Rheum. *48*, 594–601.

Moran, E.M., Heydrich, R., Ng, C.T., Saber, T.P., McCormick, J., Sieper, J., Appel, H., Fearon, U., and Veale, D.J. (2011). IL-17A expression is localised to both mononuclear and polymorphonuclear synovial cell infiltrates. PLoS ONE *6*, e24048.

Mrabet-Dahbi, S., Metz, M., Dudeck, A., Zuberbier, T., and Maurer, M. (2009). Murine mast cells secrete a unique profile of cytokines and prostaglandins in response to distinct TLR2 ligands. Exp. Dermatol. *18*, 437–444.

Nestle, F.O., Kaplan, D.H., and Barker, J. (2009). Psoriasis. N. Engl. J. Med. *361*, 496–509.

Novatchkova, M., Leibbrandt, A., Werzowa, J., Neubüser, A., and Eisenhaber, F. (2003). The STIR-domain superfamily in signal transduction, development and immunity. Trends Biochem Sci *28*, 226–229.

Ogura, H., Murakami, M., Okuyama, Y., Tsuruoka, M., Kitabayashi, C., Kanamoto, M., Nishihara, M., Iwakura, Y., and Hirano, T. (2008). Interleukin-17 promotes autoimmunity by triggering a positive-feedback loop via interleukin-6 induction. Immunity *29*, 628–636.

O'Quinn, D.B., Palmer, M.T., Lee, Y.K., and Weaver, C.T. (2008). Emergence of the Th17 pathway and its role in host defense. Adv. Immunol. *99*, 115–163.

Park, H., Li, Z., Yang, X.O., Chang, S.H., Nurieva, R., Wang, Y.-H., Wang, Y.,

Hood, L., Zhu, Z., Tian, Q., et al. (2005). A distinct lineage of CD4 T cells regulates tissue inflammation by producing interleukin 17. Nat. Immunol *6*, 1133–1141.

Park, S.H., Lee, S.G., Kim, Y., and Song, K. (1998). Assignment of a human putative RNA helicase gene, DDX3, to human X chromosome bands p11.3-->p11.23. Cytogenet. Cell Genet. *81*, 178–179.

Rickel, E.A., Siegel, L.A., Yoon, B.-R.P., Rottman, J.B., Kugler, D.G., Swart, D.A., Anders, P.M., Tocker, J.E., Comeau, M.R., and Budelsky, A.L. (2008). Identification of functional roles for both IL-17RB and IL-17RA in mediating IL-25-induced activities. J. Immunol. *181*, 4299–4310.

Rouvier, E., Luciani, M.F., Mattéi, M.G., Denizot, F., and Golstein, P. (1993). CTLA-8, cloned from an activated T cell, bearing AU-rich messenger RNA instability sequences, and homologous to a herpesvirus saimiri gene. J. Immunol. *150*, 5445–5456.

Rowlett, R.M., Chrestensen, C.A., Nyce, M., Harp, M.G., Pelo, J.W., Cominelli, F., Ernst, P.B., Pizarro, T.T., Sturgill, T.W., and Worthington, M.T. (2008). MNK kinases regulate multiple TLR pathways and innate proinflammatory cytokines in macrophages. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. *294*, G452–459.

Ruddy, M.J., Wong, G.C., Liu, X.K., Yamamoto, H., Kasayama, S., Kirkwood, K.L., and Gaffen, S.L. (2004). Functional cooperation between interleukin-17 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha is mediated by CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein family members. J. Biol. Chem *279*, 2559–2567.

Schröder, M. (2011). Viruses and the human DEAD-box helicase DDX3: inhibition or exploitation? Biochemical Society Transactions *39*, 679–683.

Schwandner, R., Yamaguchi, K., and Cao, Z. (2000). Requirement of tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor (TRAF)6 in interleukin 17 signal transduction. J. Exp. Med *191*, 1233–1240.

Shen, F., and Gaffen, S.L. (2008). Structure-function relationships in the IL-17 receptor: implications for signal transduction and therapy. Cytokine *41*, 92–104.

Shen, F., Hu, Z., Goswami, J., and Gaffen, S.L. (2006). Identification of common transcriptional regulatory elements in interleukin-17 target genes. J. Biol. Chem *281*, 24138–24148.

Shen, F., Li, N., Gade, P., Kalvakolanu, D.V., Weibley, T., Doble, B., Woodgett, J.R., Wood, T.D., and Gaffen, S.L. (2009). IL-17 receptor signaling inhibits C/EBPbeta by sequential phosphorylation of the regulatory 2 domain. Sci Signal *2*, ra8.

Shen, F., Ruddy, M.J., Plamondon, P., and Gaffen, S.L. (2005a). Cytokines link osteoblasts and inflammation: microarray analysis of interleukin-17- and TNF-alpha-induced genes in bone cells. J. Leukoc. Biol *77*, 388–399.

Shen, F., Ruddy, M.J., Plamondon, P., and Gaffen, S.L. (2005b). Cytokines link osteoblasts and inflammation: microarray analysis of interleukin-17- and TNF-alpha-induced genes in bone cells. J. Leukoc. Biol *77*, 388–399.

Singleton, M.R., Dillingham, M.S., and Wigley, D.B. (2007). Structure and mechanism of helicases and nucleic acid translocases. Annu. Rev. Biochem. *76*, 23–50.

Sønder, S.U., Paun, A., Ha, H.-L., Johnson, P.F., and Siebenlist, U. (2012). CIKS/Act1-Mediated Signaling by IL-17 Cytokines in Context: Implications for How a CIKS Gene Variant May Predispose to Psoriasis. Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950).

Soto-Rifo, R., Rubilar, P.S., Limousin, T., De Breyne, S., Décimo, D., and Ohlmann, T. (2012). DEAD-box protein DDX3 associates with eIF4F to promote translation of selected mRNAs. EMBO J. *31*, 3745–3756.

Sun, D., Novotny, M., Bulek, K., Liu, C., Li, X., and Hamilton, T. (2011). Treatment with IL-17 prolongs the half-life of chemokine CXCL1 mRNA via the adaptor TRAF5 and the splicing-regulatory factor SF2 (ASF). Nat Immunol *12*, 853–860.

Sutton, C.E., Lalor, S.J., Sweeney, C.M., Brereton, C.F., Lavelle, E.C., and Mills, K.H.G. (2009). Interleukin-1 and IL-23 induce innate IL-17 production from gammadelta T cells, amplifying Th17 responses and autoimmunity. Immunity *31*, 331–341.

Sylvester, J., Liacini, A., Li, W.Q., and Zafarullah, M. (2004). Interleukin-17 signal transduction pathways implicated in inducing matrix metalloproteinase-3, -13 and aggrecanase-1 genes in articular chondrocytes. Cell. Signal. *16*, 469–476.

Tamachi, T., Maezawa, Y., Ikeda, K., Iwamoto, I., and Nakajima, H. (2006). Interleukin 25 in allergic airway inflammation. Int. Arch. Allergy Immunol. *140 Suppl 1*, 59–62. Tanner, N.K., and Linder, P. (2001). DExD/H box RNA helicases: from generic motors to specific dissociation functions. Mol. Cell *8*, 251–262.

Toy, D., Kugler, D., Wolfson, M., Vanden Bos, T., Gurgel, J., Derry, J., Tocker, J., and Peschon, J. (2006). Cutting edge: interleukin 17 signals through a heteromeric receptor complex. J. Immunol *177*, 36–39.

Wang, H., Kim, S., and Ryu, W.-S. (2009). DDX3 DEAD-Box RNA helicase inhibits hepatitis B virus reverse transcription by incorporation into nucleocapsids. J. Virol. *83*, 5815–5824.

Wang, H., and Ryu, W.-S. (2010). Hepatitis B virus polymerase blocks pattern recognition receptor signaling via interaction with DDX3: implications for immune evasion. PLoS Pathog. *6*, e1000986.

Wang, Y.-H., Angkasekwinai, P., Lu, N., Voo, K.S., Arima, K., Hanabuchi, S., Hippe, A., Corrigan, C.J., Dong, C., Homey, B., et al. (2007). IL-25 augments type 2 immune responses by enhancing the expansion and functions of TSLP-DC-activated Th2 memory cells. J. Exp. Med. *204*, 1837–1847.

Wright, J.F., Bennett, F., Li, B., Brooks, J., Luxenberg, D.P., Whitters, M.J., Tomkinson, K.N., Fitz, L.J., Wolfman, N.M., Collins, M., et al. (2008). The human IL-17F/IL-17A heterodimeric cytokine signals through the IL-17RA/IL-17RC receptor complex. J. Immunol. *181*, 2799–2805.

Yamamoto, M., Yamazaki, S., Uematsu, S., Sato, S., Hemmi, H., Hoshino, K., Kaisho, T., Kuwata, H., Takeuchi, O., Takeshige, K., et al. (2004). Regulation of Toll/IL-1-receptor-mediated gene expression by the inducible nuclear protein IkappaBzeta. Nature *430*, 218–222.

Yang, X.O., Chang, S.H., Park, H., Nurieva, R., Shah, B., Acero, L., Wang, Y.-H., Schluns, K.S., Broaddus, R.R., Zhu, Z., et al. (2008). Regulation of inflammatory responses by IL-17F. J. Exp. Med. *205*, 1063–1075.

Yao, Z., Fanslow, W.C., Seldin, M.F., Rousseau, A.M., Painter, S.L., Comeau, M.R., Cohen, J.I., and Spriggs, M.K. (1995). Herpesvirus Saimiri encodes a new cytokine, IL-17, which binds to a novel cytokine receptor. Immunity *3*, 811–821.

Yao, Z., Spriggs, M.K., Derry, J.M., Strockbine, L., Park, L.S., VandenBos, T., Zappone, J.D., Painter, S.L., and Armitage, R.J. (1997). Molecular characterization of the human interleukin (IL)-17 receptor. Cytokine *9*, 794–800.

You, Z., Shi, X.-B., DuRaine, G., Haudenschild, D., Tepper, C.G., Lo, S.H., Gandour-Edwards, R., De Vere White, R.W., and Reddi, A.H. (2006). Interleukin-17 receptor-like gene is a novel antiapoptotic gene highly expressed in androgen-independent prostate cancer. Cancer Res. *66*, 175–183.

Zhang, G.-X., Gran, B., Yu, S., Li, J., Siglienti, I., Chen, X., Kamoun, M., and Rostami, A. (2003). Induction of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in IL-12 receptor-beta 2-deficient mice: IL-12 responsiveness is not required in the pathogenesis of inflammatory demyelination in the central nervous system. J. Immunol. *170*, 2153–2160.

Zheng, Y., Danilenko, D.M., Valdez, P., Kasman, I., Eastham-Anderson, J., Wu, J., and Ouyang, W. (2007). Interleukin-22, a T(H)17 cytokine, mediates IL-23-induced dermal inflammation and acanthosis. Nature *445*, 648–651.

Appendix: Original Papers

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Endocrine Research

NGAL Controls the Metastatic Potential of Anaplastic Thyroid Carcinoma Cells

Vincenzo Volpe, Zelinda Raia, Luca Sanguigno, Domenico Somma, Paola Mastrovito, Fortunato Moscato, Stefano Mellone, Antonio Leonardi, and Francesco Pacifico

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare (V.V., Z.R., L.S., D.S., P.M., A.L.), "Federico II" University of Naples, and Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale (F.M., S.M., F.P.), Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche, 80131 Naples, Italy

Context: We have previously identified neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL) as one of the genes mediating the oncogenic activity of nuclear factor-*k*B in human anaplastic thyroid carcinomas (ATCs).

Objectives: To further investigate the role of NGAL in thyroid cancer, we established NGAL knocked-down and NGAL overexpressing ATC cell lines.

Results: We found that the ability of NGAL knocked-down cells to degrade Matrigel in a transwell invasion assay and to form lung metastasis in nude mice was decreased. Because NGAL binds matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), to form a macromolecular complex involved in the regulation of metastatic spread of cancer cells and given the strong expression of both genes in tissue specimens from human ATCs, we analyzed the MMP-9 enzymatic activity in NGAL-null ATC cells. Enzymatic immunoassays show that MMP-9 activity is reduced in NGAL-null ATC cells, even if its expression is not affected by NGAL inhibition. Ectopic expression of NGAL in an ATC cell line not expressing NGAL determines an increase of its metastatic property. The use of a mutated form of NGAL, unable to bind MMP-9, has no positive effect on the invasive potential of ATC cells and does not improve the MMP-9 enzymatic activity.

Conclusions: Our results indicate NGAL as a novel target of nuclear factor-κB prometastatic activity in thyroid cancer through enhancement of MMP-9 enzymatic activity. (*J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 98: 0000–0000, 2013)

O ne of the most problematic aspects of cancer is represented by metastatic disease that is largely incurable because of its systemic nature and the increased resistance of metastatic cells to chemo- or radiotherapy. In the vast majority of cases, the mortality from cancer is due to metastases, not to the primary tumor (1, 2). Therefore, a great effort has been attempting to understand the molecular mechanisms underlying the metastatic process to identify novel targets for more effective therapeutic intervention. Metastasis development is a very complex process which requires a number of coordinated steps to successfully promote the onset of secondary neoplastic lesions

Copyright © 2013 by The Endocrine Society

at organs distant from primary tumor. The initial event of metastatic cascade is represented by local invasion of primary tumor cells to adjacent tissues. This process is achieved by cancer cells via degradation of basement membrane, a specialized extracellular matrix that plays vital roles in organizing epithelial tissues. The degradation of basement membrane occurs by proteolysis of extracellular matrix components mediated by the activity of a family of zinc and calcium dependent endopeptidases collectively termed matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) (3). One of the most important metalloproteinases involved in the invasion process is MMP-9, a 92-kDa protease able to

ISSN Print 0021-972X ISSN Online 1945-7197 Printed in U.S.A.

doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-2528 Received June 18, 2012. Accepted October 22, 2012.

Abbreviations: ATC, Anaplastic thyroid carcinoma; HA, hemagglutinin; HEK, human embryonic kidney; MMP, matrix metalloproteinase; NGAL, neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin; NF-κB, nuclear factor-κB; qRT-PCR, quantitative RT-PCR; siRNA, small interfering RNA; TBST, buffer of Tris-HCI, Tween 20, and NaCl.

degrade a broad range of substrates including collagens, fibronectins, and laminins (4). MMP-9 is highly expressed in many human tumors, especially of more aggressive phenotype, and its levels generally correlate with a poor prognosis (5–8). Its enzymatic activity is, at least partially, regulated by neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL), via the formation of a macromolecular complex that allows MMP-9 to preserve its proteolytic activity (9).

We have previously demonstrated that nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B) is strongly activated in human thyroid cancer in which it plays an important role, given that the inhibition of its activity in anaplastic thyroid carcinoma (ATC) cells blocks their oncogenic potential (10). In the effort to identify target genes of NF-kB activity in thyroid cancer, we found that NGAL is able to recapitulate some of protumorigenic functions of NF-*k*B in these tumors, such as the ability to protect ATC cells from growth factors deprivation-induced apoptosis (11). NGAL, also known as lipocalin-2, is a member of the large family of lipocalins, a group of small extracellular proteins with great functional diversity (12). It is overexpressed in a number of human tumors, including breast (13), lung (14), colon (15), ovary (16), and pancreas (17) carcinomas. Several studies have demonstrated that NGAL has protumorigenic activity that occurs through the enhancement of neoplastic cell survival and proliferation, very likely due to its iron-carrier function. In addition, NGAL contributes to cancer by promoting the metastatic potential of tumor cells because of its ability to protect MMP-9 from autodegradation (9, 18).

We found a strong coexpression of both NGAL and MMP-9 in tissue specimens from primary human ATCs so that we decided to investigate the role of NGAL in the ATC metastatic process by modulating its expression in two ATC cell lines, BHT101 and Act1.

Materials and Methods

Cell culture and biological reagents

BHT101 and Act1 cells were kindly provided by Professor M. Santoro, "Federico II" University of Naples. To knock down NGAL expression, BHT101 cells were infected with pLL 3.7 lentiviral vector containing double-stranded oligonucleotides sequences derived from the human NGAL in forward and reverse orientation, separated by a 7-bp spacer region (caagaga) to allow the formation of the hairpin structure in the expressed small interfering RNAs (siRNAs): NGAL sc-siRNA, sense strand, 5'-CCATCTATGAGCTGAAAGAcaagagaTCTTTCAGCTCATA GATGG-3', antisense strand, 5'-CCATCTATGAGCTGAAAG AttcttgTCTTTCAGCTCATAGATGG-3'; NGAL siRNA1, sense strand, 5'-GGGAATGCAATTCTCAGAGTTcaagagaAA CTCTGAGAATTGCATTCCC-3', antisense strand, 5'-GGGA ATGCAATTCTCAGAGTTtctcttgAACTCTGAGAATTGCAT TCCC-3'; NGAL siRNA2, sense strand, 5'-GGACTTTTGTT CCAGGTTGTTcaagagaAACAACCTGGAACAAAGTCC-3', antisense strand, 5'-GGACTTTTGTTCCAGGTTGTTtccttgAA CAACCTGGAACAAAAGTCC-3'. Act1 cells were infected with pLENTI CMV GFP-2A-PURO vector (ABM, Richmond, British Columbia, Canada) alone or containing the cDNA coding for human wild-type or mutated NGAL fused in frame with the hemagglutinin (HA) tag. All cell lines were grown in DMEM (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Sigma). Anti-HA (sc-805 and sc-7392) and antiactin (sc-8432) were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. (Santa Cruz, CA), anti-FLAG (F7425 and F3165) was from Sigma, and anti-NGAL (AF1757) was from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN).

Patients

The study has been approved by the local ethics committees. Informed consent of the patients had been obtained before their inclusion in the study. Five cases of surgically resected ATCs and two specimens of the normal controlateral thyroid lobe from surgically resected benign adenomas were analyzed for their ability to express NGAL and MMP-9 mRNAs. The clinicopathological characteristics of the ATC selected cases are shown in Supplemental Table 1, published on The Endocrine Society's Journals Online web site at http://endo.endojournals.org.

mRNA quantification by real-time RT-PCR

Real-time RT-PCR was carried out with cDNAs reverse transcribed from total RNA by using GoTaq qPCR master mix (Promega, Madison, WI) and Bio-Rad CFX Manager software (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Segrate, Milan, Italy), according to manufacturers' procedure. The primers used were: glyceraldehyde-3phosphatedehydrogenase, forward, 5'-AAACAGAAGGCAGCTT TACGATG-3', reverse, 5'-AAATGTTCTGATCCAGTAGCG-3'; NGAL, forward, 5'-GAAGACAAAGACCCGCAAAAG-3', reverse, 5'-CTGGCAACCTGGAACAAAGAC3'; and MMP-9, forward, 5'-CGAACTTTGACAGCGACAAG-3', reverse, 5'-CACT GAGGAA TGATCTAAGCCC-3'.

Immunoprecipitation and Western blots

For immunoprecipitation of transfected proteins, human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293 cells (3×10^6) were transiently transfected by using Lipofectamine 2000 reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), and 24 h after transfection, cells were lysed in Triton X-100 lysis buffer (20 mM HEPES, pH 7.4; 150 mM NaCl; 10% glycerol; 1% Triton X-100; and Complete protease inhibitor mixture). After an additional 15 min on ice, cell extracts were centrifuged for 10 min at 14,000 × g at 4 C, and supernatants were incubated for 4 h at 4 C with anti-HA antibodies bound to agarose beads (Sigma). The immunoprecipitates were washed five times with Triton X-100 lysis buffer and subjected to SDS-PAGE.

For Western blots, 20 μ g of total proteins from cell lysates or supernatants was analyzed by 10% SDS-PAGE and blotted onto nitrocellulose membrane (Schleicher & Schuell, Whatman GmbH, Dassel, Germany). Filters were blocked for 1 h 30 min at room temperature with 5% nonfat dry milk in TBST buffer [10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8), 0.1% Tween 20, 150 mM NaCl] and incubated with 1:2000 dilution of anti-HA, anti-FLAG, anti-NGAL, or antiactin antibodies for 1 h 30 min. After TBST washing, blots were incubated for 1 h with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (NXA931; Amersham Biosciences, Buckinghamshire, UK) diluted 1:5000 in

jcem.endojournals.org 3

TBST buffer and then revealed by enhanced chemiluminescence (Amersham Biosciences).

Matrigel invasion assays

Cell invasion was examined using a reconstituted extracellular matrix (Matrigel; BD Biosciences, Bedford, MA). Polycarbonate membranes (8 mm pore size) on the bottoms of the upper compartment of the transwells (6.5 mm; Costar, Cambridge, MA) were coated with 1.2 mg/ml Matrigel. The 1×10^5 cells in 100 μ l of serum-free Opti-MEM I (Invitrogen), alone or added with recombinant NGAL (11), were placed on the Matrigelcoated polycarbonate membrane in the upper compartment, whereas 600 μ l of Opti-MEM I supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum was added to the lower compartment. The plates were incubated at 37 C in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere saturated with H₂O for 24 h. At the end of incubation, the cells and Matrigel at the upper side of the polycarbonate filter were mechanically removed. Cells that had invaded the Matrigel and migrated to the lower side of the filter were fixed with 11% glutheraldeyde for 15 min at room temperature, washed three times with PBS, and stained with 0.1% crystal violet-20% methanol for 20 min at room temperature. After three PBS washes and complete drying at room temperature, the crystal violet was solubilized by immerging the filters in 300 μ l of 10% acetic acid. The concentration of the solubilized crystal violet was evaluated as absorbance at 590 nm. Experiments were performed at least in triplicate. Results are \pm SD of at least three separate experiments.

In vivo experiments

To analyze *in vivo* the metastatic activity of neoplastic cells, 1×10^7 cells were resuspended in 200 μ l of PBS and injected into the tail vein of 6-wk-old athymic mice divided into four groups of six animals each one. Groups were injected as follows: group 1, PBS alone; group 2, BHT cells; group 3, BHT pLL sc-siRNA cells; and group 4, BHT pLL siRNA2. Four weeks after injection, mice were killed and lung metastasis was analyzed by standard hematoxylin and eosin staining.

Analysis of MMP-9 activity

The quantitative determination of human active MMP-9 in conditioned media from NGAL-proficient and -deficient BHT101 and Act1 cell lines was performed by Fluorokine E immunoassay, according to the manufacturer's instructions (R&D Systems). The relative fluorescence units were determined with the PerkinElmer LS50B luminescence spectrometer (New York, NY) using an excitation wavelength of 320 nm and an emission wavelength of 405 nm. Experiments were performed at least in triplicate. Results are \pm SD of at least three separate experiments.

Statistics

Data were analyzed with ANOVA and a Student's *t* test analysis. Data are presented as the means \pm sp. *P* < 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

MMP-9 and NGAL are overexpressed in human ATCs

We have previously shown (11) that NGAL is strongly expressed in human thyroid carcinomas, especially that of

the anaplastic type. Because it is known that in many tumors NGAL expression parallels that of MMP-9 (19–21), we verified whether both genes were overexpressed in human thyroid tumors from the same tissue specimen. As shown in Fig. 1A, MMP-9 expression is clearly more pronounced in human ATCs than in normal thyroid tissues, as assessed by quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR) analysis, and, importantly, it overlaps that of NGAL in the same tissues (Fig. 1B), indicating that both genes are highly expressed in the most aggressive and metastatic types of human thyroid carcinomas.

Establishment of knocked-down and overexpressing NGAL anaplastic thyroid carcinoma cell lines

To study the role of NGAL in the metastatic activity of ATC cells, we modulated its expression in two ATC cell lines, BHT101 and Act1, that show different levels of NGAL expression. BHT101 cells express high levels of NGAL and secrete the protein in the culture medium, whereas Act1 cells do not express NGAL that is not detectable either in the whole cell extract or in the culture medium (Fig. 2, A and B). Therefore, we knocked down NGAL in BHT101 cells by infecting cells with two different lentiviruses containing siRNA sequences that bind two different regions of NGAL mRNA (pLL siRNA1 and -2). In parallel, we ectopically expressed NGAL in Act1 cells by infecting cells with a lentivirus carrying the cDNA en-



FIG. 1. MMP-9 and NGAL expression in primary human ATC specimens. qRT-PCR of MMP-9 (A) and NGAL (B) in normal thyroid (NT1 and NT2) and ATCs (ATC1, ATC2, ATC3, ATC7, and ATC8) from human specimens. The relative amount of MMP-9 and NGAL mRNA was normalized to the glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase mRNA. *, P < 0.001; ***, P < 0.0001; ****, P < 0.00001; ****, P < 0.00001;



FIG. 2. Modulation of NGAL expression in ATC cell lines. Western blot of NGAL on conditioned media and lysates from BHT101 cells uninfected and infected with pLL 3.7 NGAL siRNA1, siRNA2, or scrambled (sc) siRNA (A) and from Act1 cells uninfected and infected with pLENTI alone, pLENTI NGAL-HA, or pLENTI NGAL C87R-HA (B). The expression levels of NGAL protein from lysates were normalized on actin content (A and B, *bottom panels*), whereas those of conditioned media were normalized on total protein content determined by a Bradford assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories).

coding for human NGAL. BHT101 cells infected with pLL siRNA1 and pLL siRNA2 showed a strong decrease of NGAL expression compared with uninfected cells and to control scrambled siRNA (Fig. 2A). The ectopic expression of NGAL in Act1 cells was successfully achieved both in lysates and extracellular media, as shown in Fig. 2B.

In addition, we also infected Act1 cells with a mutated form of NGAL (C87R), carrying a substitution of cysteine residue in position 87 with an arginine residue (C87R) (Fig. 2B). This mutation impairs the ability of NGAL to form the disulfide bridge with MMP-9, thereby interfering with NGAL-mediated MMP-9 protection from auto-degradation and preventing association of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 with MMP-9 N-terminal domain (22). To test the effectiveness of this substitution, we transiently cotransfected HEK293 cells with FLAG-MMP-9 and NGAL-HA or with FLAG-MMP-9 and NGAL C87R-HA, respectively, and we coimmunoprecipitated them with anti-HA antibodies. Western blot analysis of immunoprecipitated proteins with anti-FLAG antibodies revealed that only wild-type NGAL-HA was able to bind FLAG-MMP-9, whereas the mutated NGAL C87R-HA was completely unable to interact with the metalloproteinase (Fig. 3).

NGAL enhances the invasiveness of BHT101 and Act1 cells

Both NGAL knocked-down and NGAL overexpressing cell lines were tested for their ability to degrade matrigel in

a transwell invasion assays. As shown in Fig. 4, all BHT cell lines migrated through the transwell at similar extent, independently of the presence of NGAL in the culture medium (Fig. 4, A–C, *left panels*). However, they not degraded matrigel with the same efficiency (Fig. 4, A–C, *right panels*). In particular, knocking down NGAL expression determined the decrease of BHT cells invasiveness compared with that of parental and sc-siRNA BHT cells, as



FIG. 3. The substitution of cysteine residue in position 87 with arginine (C87R) impairs NGAL binding to MMP-9. HEK293 cells were transfected with constructs encoding MMP-9, wild-type (WT), and mutated (C87R) NGAL. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated (IP) with anti-HA antibodies (NGAL) and Western blotted (WB) with anti-FLAG to reveal the coprecipitation of MMP-9 and NGAL. The presence of HA and FLAG proteins in total lysates is shown in *lower panels*.



FIG. 4. *In vitro* invasive properties of NGAL-proficient and -deficient ATC cell lines. Parental and infected BHT101 (A–C) and Act1 (E) cell lines were used to analyze their ability to degrade Matrigel (BD Biosciences) in transwell assays. The extent of invasive potential was measured as the number of Matrigel degrading cells on total migrating cells (D, *, P < 0.01, **, P < 0.001; and F, *, P < 0.001). SFM, Serum-free medium; CM, conditioned medium; rNGAL, recombinant NGAL.

assessed by the reduced number of both BHT pLL siRNA1 and siRNA2 cells that degraded matrigel (Fig. 4D). The addition of NGAL-containing conditioned medium or recombinant NGAL to the upper chamber of transwells restored the invading activity of BHT pLL siRNA1 and siRNA2 cells (Fig. 4, B–D). On the other hand, the ectopic expression of NGAL in Act1 cells induced an increase of their invasiveness, as assessed by a more pronounced ability of NGAL-expressing Act1 cells to degrade matrigel compared with the parental and control vector cells (Fig.



FIG. 5. *In vivo* analysis of metastatic activity of NGAL-proficient and -deficient ATC cells. Parental and infected BHT101 cells were injected in athymic mice tail vein to analyze their ability to form lung metastasis (A). The number of metastatic lesions in the lung was determined for each group of injected mice (B). *, P < 0.0001.

4, E and F). Importantly, Act1 cells expressing the C87R NGAL mutant reversed the proinvading effects of wild-type NGAL, suggesting that interfering with the formation of NGAL/MMP9 complex is important in regulating the prometastatic activity of MMP-9.

To confirm these results in vivo, we injected parental and NGAL knockeddown BHT101 cells in the tail vein of athymic mice, which represents a preferential way of access for tumor cells migration to future metastatic sites, *i.e.* lung and liver. Figure 5 shows the hematoxylin-and-eosin staining of lung metastases from mice injected with uninfected BHT101, BHT pLL sc-siRNA, and BHT pLL siRNA2 cells. All three cell lines gave rise to lung metastases but at different extent. In particular, the number of lung metastases from BHT101 NGAL-null cells injected mice were lower than those originated from parental and scrambled BHT101 cells (Fig. 5, A and B).

These results suggest that the presence of functional NGAL increased the metastatic potential of ATC cells, *in vitro* and *in vivo*, very likely through the improvement of MMP-9 activity.

MMP-9 enzymatic activity is enhanced by the presence of NGAL

To test our hypothesis, we evaluated the MMP-9 activity in the parental and infected BHT101 and Act1 cell lines by an immunoenzymatic assay. To this purpose, cells



FIG. 6. Determination of MMP-9 activity in conditioned media from ATC cell lines. Conditioned media from parental and infected BHT101 (A, *, P < 0.001, **, P < 0.0001) and Act1 (C, *, P < 0.001, **, P < 0.0001) cell lines were collected to determine the concentration of active MMP-9. qRT-PCR analysis showed that no difference of MMP-9 expression was detected among cell lines (B and D).

were grown in serum-free medium, and after 48 h their conditioned media were collected to measure the levels of endogenous active MMP-9. As shown in Fig. 6A, the absence of NGAL in BHT101 cells determined a strong decrease of active MMP-9 content compared with that measured in the extracellular medium of parental and scrambled BHT101 cells. On the contrary, the concentration of active MMP-9 from the conditioned medium of NGAL-overexpressing BHT101 cells was higher than that from conditioned media of control cells (Fig. 6C). Importantly, the presence of the mutated form of NGAL in BHT101 extracellular medium had no effect on MMP-9 activity. The up- or down-regulation of enzymatic activity in the different experimental systems was not dependent on MMP-9 expression because RT-PCR analysis showed that no differences of MMP-9 mRNA levels were detectable in the various cell lines (Fig. 6, B and D).

Discussion

In the present paper, we analyzed the role of NGAL in promoting ATC tissue invasion through enhancement of MMP-9 activity. The inhibition of NGAL expression, which is strongly elevated in the same primary human ATC showing high MMP-9 expression, decreases the *in* vitro and in vivo metastatic potential of BHT101 ATC cell line. This effect is the consequence of the reduced enzymatic activity of MMP-9 in the absence of NGAL. However, knocking down NGAL expression in BHT101 cells does not completely abrogate the ability of these cells to invade matrigel and to form lung metastasis (Figs. 4, A and D, and 5, A and B). This is probably due to the presence of a residual NGAL expression in BHT siRNA cells, as assessed by Western blot (Fig. 2A), that still preserves MMP-9 from autodegradation, as proven by the partial but not absolute decrease of MMP-9 enzymatic activity in the extracellular medium of BHT NGAL-null cells (Fig. 6A).

The importance of NGAL as regulator of ATC cells metastatic potential is further supported by increased MMP-9 enzymatic activity in the Act1 after ectopic expression of NGAL. In this case, the secretion of extracellular NGAL improves the MMP-9 enzymatic activity of Act1 cells causing the increased invasion through matrigel in the transwell assay. This effect is clearly NGAL mediated because Act1 cells overexpressing the C87R mutant of NGAL show a MMP-9 activity and an invasive behavior similar to those of control cells. The evidence of a basal MMP-9 activity independent of NGAL expression in Act1 cells (Figs. 4, D and E, and 6C) points out that MMP-9 can function in the absence of NGAL; even so, the presence of NGAL significantly improves its enzymatic activity.

In the light of these findings, the strong coexpression of NGAL and MMP-9 in primary human ATC suggests a pro-metastatic role of NGAL/MMP-9 complex in aggressive thyroid carcinomas. Anaplastic thyroid carcinomas constitute the most undifferentiated type of thyroid cancer with marked invasive properties so that the presence of an active NGAL/MMP-9 complex could explain in part the metastatic potential of ATC cells. The biological importance of NGAL/MMP-9 complex in cancer has been extensively studied in other human tumors, such as breast cancer (18, 23), esophageal (20) and oral (24, 25) squamous cell carcinomas, cholangiocarcinomas (21), bladder cancer (26), gastric cancer (19), and rectal cancer (27). In these reports the activity of the complex generally correlates with the more aggressive behavior of neoplastic cells and, in the majority of cases, with a poor prognosis. Thus, the role of NGAL/MMP-9 complex in metastatic thyroid cancer, up to now not yet elucidated, fits with that exerted in other types of human tumors.

The identification of NGAL as a regulator of ATCinduced metastasis adds a novel piece to the puzzle of NF- κ B functions in thyroid cancer (10, 11, 28–31). In fact, our previous results and the findings reported here indicate that NF- κ B activity could influence the invasive potential of ATC cells through the up-regulation of NGAL other than of MMP-9, whose mRNA transcription, as it is known, is in part under NF- κ B control (32). This could also explain why the expression of both genes is so elevated in ATCs in which NF- κ B is strongly activated. In this way, NGAL could be viewed as a novel target gene of NF- κ B-mediated metastatic activity of ATC cells and its inhibition as a potential tool for therapeutical intervention in advanced ATC therapy without altering NF- κ B physiological functions.

Acknowledgments

Address all correspondence and requests for reprints to: Francesco Pacifico, Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale, Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche, Via Sergio Pansini 5,80131 Naples, Italy. E-mail: f.pacifico@ieos.cnr.it; or Antonio Leonardi, Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare, "Federico II" University of Naples, Via Sergio Pansini 5, 80131 Naples, Italy. E-mail: leonardi@unina.it.

This work was supported by grants from Ministero dell'Istruzione, dell'Università e della Ricerca Grant 2008CCPKRP.

Disclosure Summary: The authors have nothing to declare.

References

 Gupta GP, Massagué J 2006 Cancer metastasis: building a framework. Cell 127:679–695

- Steeg PS 2006 Tumor metastasis: mechanistic insights and clinical challenges. Nat Med 12:895–904
- 3. Kessenbrock K, Plaks V, Werb Z 2010 Matrix metalloproteinases: regulators of the tumor microenvironment. Cell 141:52–67
- 4. Bauvois B 2012 New facets of matrix metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9 as cell surface transducers: outside-in signaling and relationship to tumor progression. Biochim Biophys Acta 1825: 29–36
- Klein G, Vellenga E, Fraaije MW, Kamps WA, de Bont ES 2004 The possible role of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-2 and MMP-9 in cancer, e.g. acute leukemia. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 50:87–100
- 6. Turpeenniemi-Hujanen T 2005 Gelatinases (MMP-2 and -9) and their natural inhibitors as prognostic indicators in solid cancers. Biochimie (Paris) 87:287–297
- Yu XF, Han ZC 2006 Matrix metalloproteinases in bone marrow: roles of gelatinases in physiological hematopoiesis and hematopoietic malignancies. Histol Histopathol 21:519–531
- Rydlova M, Holubec Jr L, Ludvikova Jr M, Kalfert D, Franekova J, Povysil C, Ludvikova M 2008 Biological activity and clinical implications of the matrix metalloproteinases. Anticancer Res 28:1389– 1397
- Yan L, Borregaard N, Kjeldsen L, Moses MA 2001 The high molecular weight urinary matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) activity is a complex of gelatinase B/MMP-9 and neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL). Modulation of MMP-9 activity by NGAL. J Biol Chem 276:37258–37265
- Pacifico F, Mauro C, Barone C, Crescenzi E, Mellone S, Monaco M, Chiappetta G, Terrazzano G, Liguoro D, Vito P, Consiglio E, Formisano S, Leonardi A 2004 Oncogenic and anti-apoptotic activity of NF-κB in human thyroid carcinomas. J Biol Chem 279:54610– 54619
- Iannetti A, Pacifico F, Acquaviva R, Lavorgna A, Crescenzi E, Vascotto C, Tell G, Salzano AM, Scaloni A, Vuttariello E, Chiappetta G, Formisano S, Leonardi A 2008 The neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL), a NF-κB-regulated gene, is a survival factor for thyroid neoplastic cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105:14058– 14063
- Flower DR, North AC, Sansom CE 2000 The lipocalin protein family: structural and sequence overview. Biochim Biophys Acta 1482: 9–24
- Stoesz SP, Friedl A, Haag JD, Lindstrom MJ, Clark GM, Gould MN 1998 Heterogeneous expression of the lipocalin NGAL in primary breast cancers. Int J Cancer 79:565–572
- Friedl A, Stoesz SP, Buckley P, Gould MN 1999 Neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin in normal and neoplastic human tissues. Cell type-specific pattern of expression. Histochem J 31:433–441
- Nielsen BS, Borregaard N, Bundgaard JR, Timshel S, Sehested M, Kjeldsen L 1996 Induction of NGAL synthesis in epithelial cells of human colorectal neoplasia and inflammatory bowel diseases. Gut 38:414–420
- Bartsch S, Tschesche H 1995 Cloning and expression of human neutrophil lipocalin cDNA derived from bone marrow and ovarian cancer cells. FEBS Lett 357:255–259
- 17. Furutani M, Arii S, Mizumoto M, Kato M, Imamura M 1998 Identification of a neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin mRNA in human pancreatic cancers using a modified signal sequence trap method. Cancer Lett 122:209–214
- 18. Fernández CA, Yan L, Louis G, Yang J, Kutok JL, Moses MA 2005

The matrix metalloproteinase-9/neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin complex plays a role in breast tumor growth and is present in the urine of breast cancer patients. Clin Cancer Res 11:5390–5395

- Kubben FJ, Sier CF, Hawinkels LJ, Tschesche H, van Duijn W, Zuidwijk K, van der Reijden JJ, Hanemaaijer R, Griffioen G, Lamers CB, Verspaget HW 2007 Clinical evidence for a protective role of lipocalin-2 against MMP-9 autodegradation and the impact for gastric cancer. Eur J Cancer 43:1869–1876
- 20. Zhang H, Xu L, Xiao D, Xie J, Zeng H, Wang Z, Zhang X, Niu Y, Shen Z, Shen J, Wu X, Li E 2007 Upregulation of neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin in oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma: significant correlation with cell differentiation and tumor invasion. J Clin Pathol 60:555–561
- Nuntagowat C, Leelawat K, Tohtong R 2010 NGAL knockdown by siRNA in human cholangiocarcinoma cells suppressed invasion by reducing NGAL/MMP-9 complex formation. Clin Exp Metastasis 27:295–305
- 22. Coles M, Diercks T, Muehlenweg B, Bartsch S, Zölzer V, Tschesche H, Kessler H 1999 The solution structure and dynamics of human neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin. J Mol Biol 289:139–157
- 23. Leng X, Ding T, Lin H, Wang Y, Hu L, Hu J, Feig B, Zhang W, Pusztai L, Symmans WF, Wu Y, Arlinghaus RB 2009 Inhibition of lipocalin 2 impairs breast tumorigenesis and metastasis. Cancer Res 69:8579–8584
- 24. Lin CW, Tseng SW, Yang SF, Ko CP, Lin CH, Wei LH, Chien MH, Hsieh YS 2012 Role of lipocalin 2 and its complex with matrix metalloproteinase-9 in oral cancer. Oral Dis 18:734–740
- 25. Hiromoto T, Noguchi K, Yamamura M, Zushi Y, Segawa E, Takaoka K, Moridera K, Kishimoto H, Urade M 2011 Up-regulation of neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin in oral squamous cell carcinoma: relation to cell differentiation. Oncol Rep 26:1415– 1421
- 26. Roy R, Louis G, Loughlin KR, Wiederschain D, Kilroy SM, Lamb CC, Zurakowski D, Moses MA 2008 Tumor-specific urinary matrix metalloproteinase fingerprinting: identification of high molecular weight urinary matrix metalloproteinase species. Clin Cancer Res 14:6610–6617
- Zhang XF, Zhang Y, Zhang XH, Zhou SM, Yang GG, Wang OC, Guo GL, Yang GY, Hu XQ 2009 Clinical significance of Neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL) expression in primary rectal cancer. BMC Cancer 9:134
- Pacifico F, Crescenzi E, Mellone S, Iannetti A, Porrino N, Liguoro D, Moscato F, Grieco M, Formisano S, Leonardi A 2010 Nuclear factor-κB contributes to anaplastic thyroid carcinomas through upregulation of miR-146a. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95:1421–1430
- Pacifico F, Leonardi A 2010 Role of NF-κB in thyroid cancer. Mol Cell Endocrinol 321:29–35
- 30. Pacifico F, Paolillo M, Chiappetta G, Crescenzi E, Arena S, Scaloni A, Monaco M, Vascotto C, Tell G, Formisano S, Leonardi A 2007 RbAp48 is a target of nuclear factor-κB activity in thyroid cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92:1458–1466
- Pacifico F, Leonardi A 2006 NF-κB in solid tumors. Biochem Pharmacol 72:1142–1152
- 32. Andela VB, Schwarz EM, Puzas JE, O'Keefe RJ, Rosier RN 2000 Tumor metastasis and the reciprocal regulation of prometastatic and antimetastatic factors by nuclear factor κB. Cancer Res 60: 6557–6562